Aus der Klinik mit Schwerpunkt Hämatologie, Onkologie und Tumorimmunologie, Campus Virchow Klinikum der Medizinischen Fakultät Charité – Universitätsmedizin Berlin

# DISSERTATION

Changes in peripheral blood PD-1 receptor expression under anti-PD-1 Immune Checkpoint Therapy

Veränderungen der PD-1-Expression in peripherem Blut unter Anti-PD-1-Immun-Checkpoint-Therapie

> zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades Doctor medicinae (Dr. med.)

vorgelegt der Medizinischen Fakultät Charité – Universitätsmedizin Berlin

von

**Theodor Schmidt** 

Datum der Promotion: 30.11.2023

# Table of Contents

1 Abstract	1
2 Introduction	4
2.1 Programmed Death 1	4
2.1.1 PD-1 ligand interaction and signalling	6
2.1.2 PD-1 in T cell exhaustion	8
2.2 Immune Checkpoint Therapy	9
2.2.1 Nivolumab	10
2.2.2 Anti-PD-1 immunotherapy in renal cell carcinoma (RCC)	11
2.2.3 Anti-PD-1 immunotherapy in head and neck squamous	
cell carcinoma (HNSCC)	<u>13</u>
2.3 Biomarkers for therapy response prediction	14
2.3.1 PD-L1 expression	14
2.3.2 Tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes	15
2.3.3 TCR clonality	16
2.3.4 Markers in peripheral blood	<u>16</u>
2.3.5 Genetic signatures	<u>16</u>
2.3.6 Neoantigen-specific T cells	17
2.3.7 PD-1 receptor expression	17
3 Research question	<u>19</u>
4 Material and methods	20
4.1 Patients	21
4.2 Preservation and preparation of whole blood samples	21
4.3. Establishment of PD-1 assessment under anti-PD-1 therapy	23
4.4 Nivolumab ELISA	
4.5 Flow cytometry	25
4.6 Data analysis	26
5 Results	27
6 Discussion	<u>41</u>
7 Limitations	50
8 Summary	51
9 Bibliography	<u>52</u>
Eidesstattliche Versicherung	65

Lebenslauf	66
Danksagung	67
Bescheinigung statistische Beratung	68

# List of Figures

Figure 1: PD-1 downstream signalling in T cells	7
Figure 2: Effect of Nivolumab on PD-1 detection	24
Figure 3: Staining of Nivolumab-bound PD-1 and unbound PD-1	28
Figure 4: Assessment of the effect of stabilization and freezing	
of whole blood samples	28
Figure 5: Detection of Nivolumab-bound and unbound PD-1	
in the course of therapy	30
Figure 6: Unbound and Nivolumab-bound PD-1 expression	
levels before and after therapy initiation on immune cell	
populations and subpopulations	31
Figure 7: Baseline PD-1 expression on leukocyte subsets	32
Figure 8: PD-1 expression before and throughout Nivolumab therapy	33
Figure 9: PD-1 expression in HNSCC and RCC patients	35
Figure 10: PD-1 expression in p16+ and p16- HNSCC patients	36
Figure 11: PD-1 expression in patients with and without	
immune-related adverse events (irAEs)	38
Figure 12: PD-1 expression in patients with progressive disease	
and stable disease or partial response under Nivolumab therapy	39
Figure 13: Quantification of Nivolumab serum levels	
in patients before (C1) and after (C2) therapy initiation	40

# List of Tables

Table 1: Patient characteristics	20
Table 2: Fluorochromes used for flow cytometry	

## List of Abbreviations

PD-1	Programmed Death 1
HNSCC	Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma
RCC	Renal cell carcinoma
PBMCs	Peripheral blood mononuclear cells
lgG4	Immunoglobulin G4
irAEs	Immune-related adverse events
HPV	Human papilloma virus
mRNA	Messenger ribonucleic acid
CD	Cluster of differentiation
lgV	Immunoglobulin variable type
ITIM	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibitory motif
ITSM	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based switch motif
CTLA-4	Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated Protein 4
PD-L1	Programmed Death Ligand 1
PD-L2	Programmed Death Ligand 2
DC	Dendritic cells
IL-12	Interleukin 12
IL-2	Interleukin 2
SHP-2	Src homology region 2 domain-containing phosphatase-2
ZAP-70	Zeta-chain-associated protein kinase 70
РКС-Ө	Protein kinase C θ
TCR	T cell receptor
Syk	Spleen tyrosine kinase
PLCy2	Phosphatidylinositol-specific phospholipase Cγ2
Erk	Extracellular-signal regulated kinases
BCR	B cell receptor
МНС	Major histocompatibility complex
AP-1	Activator protein 1
NFAT	Nuclear factor of T cells
NF-ĸB	Nuclear factor of ĸB
BATF	Basic leucine zipper transcriptional factor ATF-like
APC	Antigen presenting cell

NSCLC	Non-small-cell lung cancer		
TNF-α	Tumor necrosis factor α		
IFN-γ	Interferon γ		
IFN-α	Interferon α		
mTOR	Mammalian Target of Rapamycin		
VEGF	Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor		
FDA	Food and drug administration		
TILs	Tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes		
EBV	Epstein Barr Virus		
NK cells	Natural killer cells		
LDH	Lactate dehydrogenase		
HLA	Human leukocyte antigen		
TME	Tumor microenvironment		
HLA-DR	Human leukocyte antigen – DR isotype		
STD	Standard deviation		
SD	Stable disease		
PR	Partial response		
PD	Progressive disease		
Fc	fragment crystallizable		
PBS	phosphate-buffered saline		
BSA	bovine serum albumin		
PE	Phycoerythrin		
APC	Allophycocyanin		
BV	Brilliant violet		
FITC	Fluorescein		
Су	Cyanine		
PerCP	Peridinin chlorophyll		
BUV	Brilliant ultra violet		
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay		
ТМВ	Tetramethylbenzidine		
FSC	Forward scatter		
SSC	Side scatter		
WB	Whole blood		
SEM	Standard error of the mean		

Mono	Monocytes
Baso	Basophiles
Tregs	Regulatory T cells
p16	Protein 16
iRECIST	Response Evaluation Criteria in Solid Tumors (for immunotherapy)
MR	Mixed response
CR	Complete response
TGF-ß	Transforming growth factor β

#### 1 Abstract

Immune checkpoint receptors are key regulators of the immune system, especially in autoimmunity and cancer. Programmed Death 1 (PD-1) is one of the most relevant immune checkpoints known and research around it as well as approval of anti-PD-1 monoclonal antibodies has led to a revolution in cancer therapy in the last decade. While trial results and remission rates have been impressive compared to therapies used before, not all patients benefit from immune checkpoint therapy. It is still largely unknown what distinguishes patients who respond to anti-PD-1 inhibition from those who do not, and reliable biomarkers predicting therapy outcomes are urgently needed. We set out to analyse PD-1 expression in peripheral blood immune cells of head and neck squamous cell carcinoma (HNSCC) and renal cell carcinoma (RCC) patients before and throughout treatment with anti-PD-1 monoclonal antibody Nivolumab to assess whether connections between PD-1 expression and therapy response can be drawn. As the basis for our longitudinal analysis, we established a protocol for whole blood preparation and antibody staining for flow cytometry. PD-1 blockade by Nivolumab poses a challenge in accurately detecting the receptor in flow cytometry. Secondary staining of PD-1 under these conditions has previously been successfully applied on peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs). We established a staining procedure utilizing a secondary IgG4 antibody and demonstrated that PD-1 staining under Nivolumab therapy can reliably be carried out on whole blood samples that were previously stabilized and frozen. We show that PD-1 expression is significantly higher on immune cells of HNSCC patients compared to RCC patients before and during Nivolumab therapy. We attributed higher PD-1 expression in HNSCC to patients with HPV-positive tumors. Higher PD-1 expression levels at the end of our trial period were associated with the occurrence of immune-related adverse events (irAEs), most distinctly in CD8+ CD38+ activated effector T cells. We compared PD-1 expression in responders and non-responders to Nivolumab therapy and observed elevated levels of PD-1 in T cells of patients with stable disease or partial response to therapy compared to patients with progressive disease. However, our data was non-significant in this regard and larger trials are needed to investigate such associations in RCC and HNSCC patients.

Immun-Checkpoint-Rezeptoren sind entscheidende Regulatoren des Immunsystems, insbesondere bei Autoimmun- und Krebserkrankungen. Programmed Death 1 (PD-1) ist einer der wichtigsten bekannten Immun-Checkpoints und seine Erforschung sowie die Zulassung von Anti-PD-1 monoklonalen Antikörpern hat zu einer Revolution der Krebstherapie im letzten Jahrzehnt geführt. Während Studienergebnisse und Remissionsraten im Vergleich zu vorher genutzten Therapien beeindruckend sind, profitieren nicht alle von Immun-Checkpoint-Therapien. Es ist immer noch weitgehend unbekannt, was Patient\*innen, die auf PD-1-Inhibitoren ansprechen von denen unterscheidet, die nicht ansprechen. Es werden deshalb dringend zuverlässige Biomarker für die Voraussage des Ansprechens benötigt. Wir haben in dieser Arbeit die PD-1-Expression in Immunzellen des peripheren Blutes von Patient\*innen mit Kopf-Hals-Tumoren (HNSCC, engl. head and neck squamous cell carcinoma) und Nierenzellkarzinomen (RCC, engl. renal cell carcinoma) vor sowie während der Therapie mit dem monoklonalen Anti-PD-1-Antikörper Nivolumab untersucht, um einzuschätzen, ob Verbindungen zwischen der PD-1-Expression und dem Therapieansprechen gezogen werden können. Als Grundlage für unsere longitudinale Analyse etablierten wir ein Protokoll für die Aufbereitung von Vollblut-Proben und Antikörper-Färbungen für durchflusszytometrische Messungen. Die PD-1-Blockade durch Nivolumab stellt eine Hürde in der genauen Detektion des Rezeptors mittels Durchflusszytometrie dar. Eine sekundäre Färbung von PD-1 ist bereits erfolgreich auf peripheren mononukleären Blutzellen (PBMCs) angewendet worden. Wir etablierten ein Färbeverfahren mit einem sekundären Anti-IgG4-Antikörper und konnten so demonstrieren, dass die Färbung von PD-1 unter Therapie mit Nivolumab zuverlässig auf vorher stabilisierten und gefrorenen Vollblut-Proben durchgeführt werden kann. Wir zeigen, dass die PD-1-Expression auf Immunzellen von HNSCC-Patient\*innen vor und während der Therapie mit Nivolumab signifikant höher im Vergleich mit der von RCC-Patient\*innen ist. Wir konnten die höhere PD-1-Expression HNSCC-Patient\*innen mit HPV-positiven Tumoren zuordnen. Höhere PD-1-Expressionslevel am Ende unseres Studienzeitraumes waren zudem mit dem Auftreten von immunvermittelten Nebenwirkungen (irAEs, engl. immune-related adverse events) assoziiert, besonders in CD8+ CD38+ aktivierten Effektor-T-Zellen. Wir verglichen die PD-1-Expression von Respondern und Non-Respondern auf die Nivolumab-Therapie und beobachteten erhöhte PD-1-Werte in T-Zellen von Patient\*innen mit Stable Disease oder Partial

Response unter Therapie verglichen mit Patient\*innen mit Progressive Disease. Jedoch waren unsere Daten in diesem Zusammenhang nicht signifikant und größer angelegte Studien werden benötigt, um solche Zusammenhänge in RCC- und HNSCC-Patient\*innen gezielt zu untersuchen.

## **2** Introduction

## 2.1 Programmed Death 1

PD-1 is an inhibitory receptor expressed primarily on T cells, though also found on a variety of leukocyte subsets. It was first described by Tasuku Honjo et al. at Kyoto University in 1992 as a member of the immunoglobulin gene superfamily (1). The group discovered PD-1 exploring cell death and apoptosis. They described PD-1 mRNA as highly upregulated upon induced programmed cell death and therefore hypothesized that PD-1 might be an inducer of programmed cell death, while not being its sole responsible factor. The authors had already reported on the membrane-spanning polypeptide encoded by the PD-1 gene, though they had only speculated about its molecular associations with possible ligands (1). Pursuing deeper understanding of the newly discovered receptor, the same group went on studying it in the following years and subsequently identified that PD-1 was induced on the surface of activated T and B lymphocytes by signalling through antigen receptors. In these studies, a self-manufactured anti-PD-1 monoclonal antibody was used (2). Later on, a connection to insufficient and dysregulated immune responses was drawn in several studies with PD-1-deficient transgenic mice (3, 6).

For his early and crucial work on PD-1, which would pave the way for a breakthrough in cancer medicine, Honjo – together with James P. Allison – received the Nobel Prize for physiology or medicine in 2018.

PD-1 is a type I transmembrane glycoprotein consisting of an immunoglobulin variable type (IgV) extracellular domain, a transmembrane domain and a tail in the cytoplasm functioning as an intracellular binding site for signalling molecules through an immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibitory motif (ITIM) and an immunoreceptor tyrosine-based switch motif (ITSM) (7). It belongs to the B7/CD28/CTLA-4 receptor family and – contrary to most other members of that family – is monomeric in solution as well as when expressed on the cell surface (7). The front  $\beta$  sheet face in the extracellular variable type immunoglobulin domain of PD-1 serves as the binding site for the respective  $\beta$  sheets in the IgV domains of its ligands Programmed Death Ligand 1 (PDL-1) and Programmed Death Ligand 2 (PDL-2), enabling the complex formation of both respective IgV domains (7).

Glycosylation is an important posttranslational modification in immunoglobulin type proteins, in part determining their structure and, therefore, function. The common binding of N-Glycans to the asparagine side chains of a protein is called N-glycosylation. PD-1 has four potential N-linked glycosylation sites in its IgV domain (N49, N58, N74, and N116), with carbohydrates at these sites defining the domain's conformity (8).

In principle, PD-1 glycosylation was found to be non-essential for PD-1/PD-L1 interaction – which was likely due to the glycosylation sites being sufficiently far away from the region engaged in ligand binding (8). However, in vitro data suggests that Nglycan core fucosylation of PD-1 at N49 and N74 positively affects its cell surface expression and therefore cells' susceptibility for PD-1 ligation and its effects (9). Thus, reduced PD-1 cell surface expression through blocking PD-1 core fucosylation by genetic ablation or pharmacologic inhibition showed improved T cell anti-tumor effects (9). Furthermore, glycosylation of PD-1 is suggested to potentially alter the receptor's orientation on the cell surface, and thus might indirectly affect binding of ligands (7). The glycosylation status of PD-L1 at its three potential N-linked glycosylation sites (N192, N200 and N219) is crucial for its T cell suppressive function in cancers, stabilizing the receptor and potentially sparing it from ubiquination (8). On the other hand, PD-1 glycosylation was found to be non-essential to the binding of blocking anti-PD-1 monoclonal antibodies, with Nivolumab binding to a recently discovered N-terminal loop outside its IgV domain, which furthermore does not overlap with Pembrolizumab's binding site (10, 11).

PD-1's ligands PDL-1 and PDL-2 are also type I transmembrane glycoproteins. PDL-1 is physiologically expressed on a variety of cells, including hematopoietic cells such as T cells, B cells, dendritic cells (DC) and macrophages as well as on other tissue such as vascular or stromal cells (12). PDL-2 expression is limited to a narrower range of cells, including DC, macrophages and B cells. Both ligands have been associated with inflammation and they are both expressed by cancer cells, while PDL-1 is clinically more relevant due to its much more common expression (12).

Cell activation plays a key role in the expression and upregulation of PDL-1. It has been shown that IL-12 and interferons increase the receptor's expression (13, 14). Based on findings like that, the concept of 'adaptive resistance' in tumors has been discussed as an explanation for the upregulation of PDL-1 on tumor cells and its microenvironment.

The concept postulates that cytokines released by tumor-infiltrating T cells be key inducers of upregulated expression of PDL-1, resulting in a vicious circle maintained by the immune system trying to fight cancer cells while promoting resistance to itself (12).

## 2.1.1 PD-1 ligand interaction and signalling

As stated above, ligation of PD-1 to PDL-1 and PDL-2 is possible through the binding of the receptors' respective IgV domains. In PD-1-expressing cells, this leads to a cascade of intracellular signalling through the tyrosine motifs ITIM and ITSM in the receptor's cytoplasmic tail (15).

It has been shown in mutational studies that PD-1 conveys its inhibitory effects solely through ITSM: Mutated ITIM had no effect on the inhibitory function of PD-1 – characterized by inhibited production of T cell growth factor IL-2 and T cell expansion – whereas mutated ITSM did, with the authors concluding that factors binding to ITSM be the crucial determinants of inhibition (15, 16).

Through PD-1 engagement, both tyrosine motifs are phosphorylated. Upon ligation, ITSM mainly recruits the phosphatase SHP-2 (Src homology region 2 domaincontaining phosphatase-2), leading to dephosphorylation of signaling molecules engaged in downstream pathways (Figure 1), e.g., CD3 $\zeta$ , Zap70 and PKC- $\theta$  in T cell receptor (TCR) downstream signaling, and Ig $\beta$ , Syk, PLC $\gamma$ 2 and Erk in B cell receptor (BCR) downstream signaling, resulting in inhibitory effects (16, 17). Phosphorylation of PD-1-specific ITSM (PD-1-Y248) is discussed as a marker for T cell inhibition. Serving as the key molecular mechanism of PD-1 enfolding its suppressive effects on the immune system, it might in fact be a more significant biomarker than PD-1 expression in assessing the pathway's inhibitory effects (18).

The TCR complex is responsible for recognizing antigens presented by major histocompatibility complex (MHC) molecules on antigen presenting cells. The cascade set in motion by this engagement is the crucial mechanism of T cell activation. As mentioned above, TCR downstream signalling is a central target of the phosphatases recruited upon PD-1 ligation. This eventually leads to a decrease in the activation of transcription factors, such as activator protein 1 (AP-1), nuclear factor of T cells (NFAT) and nuclear factor of  $\kappa$ B (NF- $\kappa$ B) and through that to the inhibition of T cell activation as well as proliferation, survival and the cells' effector functions. Besides downregulation of transcription factors promoting activation, PD-1 can also upregulate transcription factors that counteract T cell effector functions, such as basic leucine zipper transcriptional factor ATF-like (BATF). (12)



Figure 1: PD-1 downstream signalling in T cells.

Upon ligation of PD-1 on a T cell with PD-L1 expressed by an antigen presenting cell (APC), ITIM and ITSM are phosphorylated. ITISM recruits phosphatase SHP-2 which dephosphorylates downstream TCR-associated signalling kinases. This leads to reduced T cell activation.

Source: (19)

CD28 is a costimulatory receptor on T cells and plays a key role in T cell activation. Its ligands are CD80 (B7-1) and CD86 (B7-2), which are expressed by antigen presenting cells. Data published by a group in 2017 suggests that PD-1 ligand interaction majorly affects CD28 signalling in addition to TCR signalling, and that its downstream cascade might in fact be an equally or more important target in the pathway altogether (20). It was shown that CD28 is preferentially dephosphorylated compared to TCR upon PD-1 ligation with PDL-1, leading to inactivation of the pathway and the affected T cells, and that effective anti-PDL-1 therapy is reliant on CD28 expression of CD8+ T cells (20, 21). In trying to connect their findings from animal studies with clinical observations in

humans, one of the cited groups analysed T cells of NSCLC (Non-small-cell lung cancer) patients treated with anti-PD-1 therapy. CD8+ highly Ki-67-positive effector T cells that had been activated by checkpoint blockade were predominantly CD28-positive, indicating a significant role of CD28 in the effectiveness of anti-PD-1 therapy (21). Interestingly, this is in accordance with another paper of the same laboratory that identified the CD8+ PD-1+ T cell population responsible for the proliferative burst after anti-PD-1 checkpoint therapy. There too, the authors showed that amongst other markers, the population was characterised by high CD28 expression. (22)

PD-1/PDL-1 binding is commonly described as binding in trans, referring to the interaction of receptors on two different cells. In contrast, cis binding refers to the binding of receptors on the same cell. To date, trans binding is the most relevant aspect in models and research dealing with PD-1/PDL-1 interaction, and in understanding its role in cancer and autoimmunity. However, there is recent data showing cis binding of PD-1 and PDL-1 with high affinity on certain tumor-infiltrating antigen presenting cells (APCs) and cancer cells expressing both receptors, thus competing with their trans interaction (23). The authors suggest that cis binding might be a relevant regulatory mechanism in the PD-1/PDL-1 pathway (23), since blocking of tumor-expressed PD-1 by therapeutic monoclonal antibodies may release PDL-1 from a current interaction with its ligand, enabling or amplifying the axis' inhibitory effects on the immune system and, in conclusion, leading to an unwanted and paradox therapy effect (24).

### 2.1.2 PD-1 in T cell exhaustion

High PD-1 expression is a fundamental feature characterizing T cell exhaustion, either due to chronic infection or cancer (25). In 1998, exhausted T cells were first described as virus-specific activated CD8+ cells that – lacking the ability to produce antiviral cytokines – were unable to engage in antiviral activity in an experimental setting in chronically infected mice, resulting in viral immune evasion (26). Before loss of effector functions, T cells present distinct changes of partial impairment in advance to that. A group reported on the hierarchical loss of functions in CD8+ T cells upon chronic infection, starting with the disappearing ability of IL-2 production and targeting cell lysis in vitro, followed by compromised production of TNF- $\alpha$  and, finally, IFN- $\gamma$ , marking the latter as most resistant to the state of functional exhaustion (27). In these experimental

settings, the final stage of exhaustion was defined by the deletion of virus-specific T cells (26, 27).

CD4+ T cells can also enter the state of exhaustion, characterized by a lack of effector cytokine production like IL-2 and TNF- $\alpha$ . However, less is known about the underlying mechanisms and consequences. (28-30)

It has become clear that T cell exhaustion plays a pivotal role in cancer, too (31). In animal studies, tumor infiltrating cells such as tumor-specific CD8+ T cells have been shown to exhibit an exhausted phenotype with downregulated effector functions and high expression of immune checkpoints like PD-1 (32, 33). This has also been confirmed to be the case for numerous cancers in humans (31, 34, 35). In 2006, a group found PD-1-mRNA to be highly upregulated during chronic viral infection on virus-specific CD8+ T cells in a genome-wide analysis in mice (25). In this study, effector T cells also lost their ability to engage in antiviral activity – characterised by downregulated IFN- $\gamma$  production upon stimulation – and exhibited absence of proliferation. The authors followed this by blocking the PD-1 pathway with an anti-PDL-1 antibody, which resulted in restored T cell effector functions, such as production of both IFN- $\gamma$  and TNF- $\alpha$  and, as a consequence, reduction in viral load in the treated mice (25). Accompanying this discovery, similar studies showed that blocking the PD-1 pathway in cancer models led to comparable effects of restored effector functions, and thus anti-tumor effects could be achieved (31, 36, 37).

Based on the implications of such research results, the development of immune checkpoint therapy targeting the PD-1 pathway in the treatment of cancer was initiated.

## 2.2 Immune Checkpoint Therapy

The adaptive immune system's functionality relies on self-regulation. While its core functions lie in identifying and fighting pathogens and aberrant cells, recognising healthy cells as well as maintaining self-tolerance is just as crucial. Immune checkpoints such as the PD-1/PDL-1 pathway are important mechanisms of self-regulation of the adaptive immune system.

While intact, these pathways are responsible for preventing or limiting pathophysiological disorders like autoimmunity and cancer. However, cancers can alter the PD-1 pathway through upregulation of the receptor's ligand PDL-1 on cancer cells and other cells of the tumor microenvironment (TME). This results in the suppression of

PD-1-expressing immune cells, which prevents them from recognising and fighting malignant cells. (12)

Therefore, inhibiting the pathway by blocking either PD-1 or PDL-1 reinvigorates the immune system's suppressive effects on the growth of malignant cells. Based on this idea, anti-CTLA-4 (cytotoxic T-Lymphocyte-associated antigen 4) antibody lpilimumab was the first immune checkpoint inhibitor approved in the US and EU in 2011, significantly improving overall survival in the treatment of patients with metastatic melanoma (38, 39). While representing a breakthrough in the treatment of melanoma, it should also revolutionize the treatment of cancer with immunotherapy altogether and pave the way for the development of therapeutic antibodies targeting the PD-1 pathway.

## 2.2.1 Nivolumab

Nivolumab is a monoclonal anti-PD-1 antibody first approved for the treatment of melanoma in 2014 in the US (40). Alone, or in combination with Ipilimumab, it significantly improved overall survival and progression-free survival compared to Ipilimumab monotherapy: In 2015, trial results were published that showed a significantly improved progression-free survival in previously untreated melanoma patients administered with Nivolumab or Nivolumab combined with Ipilimumab compared to Ipilimumab monotherapy (41). Results of a trial that compared Ipilimumab and Nivolumab in advanced stage melanoma published in 2017 showed a significantly improved survival in patients treated with Nivolumab (42). And in 2018, the 4-year outcomes of a trial confirmed durable and sustained survival benefits in advanced stage melanoma patients treated with combination therapy of Ipilimumab and Nivolumab or Nivolumab and Nivolumab or Nivolumab and Nivolumab or Nivolumab (43).

Following this breakthrough in the treatment of melanoma, Nivolumab was approved for several other types of cancer in the years after, starting with NSCLC in 2015. Today, it is furthermore approved for the treatment of advanced RCC, Hodgkin's lymphoma, HNSCC, urothelial carcinoma, malignant pleural mesothelioma, certain forms of colon cancer and squamous oesophageal cancer. (44) Trials for the treatment of additional forms of cancer are ongoing.

Compared to most drugs used for chemotherapy, adverse drug reactions to Nivolumab are generally milder, yet prevalent and possibly serious. The most common side effects

include fatigue, rash, diarrhoea, decreased appetite and nausea. irAEs pose a particular risk in this form of treatment, and their diagnosis and treatment should be given special attention due to their potentially serious nature. Among the most common irAEs in Nivolumab treatment are pneumonitis, as well as inflammation of the gastrointestinal tract like colitis, and of the endocrine glands like hypophysitis and thyroiditis as well as hepatitis. (45)

The pathophysiology of irAEs has not yet been finally understood. However, as PD-1 blockade hampers PD-1-mediated peripheral tolerance and cytotoxic T cells are reinvigorated, auto-immune events in the shape of irAEs might be the result. Nivolumab is a human IgG4 monoclonal antibody with high affinity and specificity for PD-1. (46) Binding to PD-1, Nivolumab blocks the receptor from interacting with its two ligands PDL-1 and PDL-2. In addition to this direct receptor neutralizing drug effect, considerably strong induction of receptor internalization upon ligation has been speculated about as another level of modulation (47).

In a phase I trial, PD-1 mean peak receptor occupancy by Nivolumab was measured at 85% and mean plateau occupancy at 72%, while PD-1 occupancy seemed to be independent from drug dose, which was likely due to high drug-receptor affinity. Decay of occupancy was reached after 85 days. (46)

Animal studies showed considerable anti-tumor effects of anti-PD-1 antibodies. In mice treated with therapeutic antibodies, eradication of various tumors as well as improved survival could be shown (48, 49).

The mechanisms underlying these effects have been described in large parts as results of a decrease of immunosuppressive effects carried out through the PD-1 pathway following PD-1 blockade. This was characterised early on by the upregulation of markers of T cell activation such as Ki-67, IFN- $\gamma$  and granzyme B (49, 50). Besides Nivolumab, other PD-1-inhibiting monoclonal antibodies have been approved for cancer treatment, most notably Pembrolizumab (51).

## 2.2.2 Anti-PD-1 immunotherapy in renal cell carcinoma (RCC)

Representing the most common form of kidney cancer, RCC is among the 10 most diagnosed kinds of cancers in the population of the western world. Its prevalence rises with higher age, being diagnosed on average at 64 years. (52) RCC has been described as highly immunogenic (53-55) and is resistant to conventional chemotherapy (56). Therefore, accompanying and following wellestablished surgical therapy, there have been various approaches to systemic adjuvant treatment, beginning with IL-2- and IFN- $\alpha$ -based immune therapies in the 1980s and 90s, with antibody-based targeted therapies starting to be added to therapy regimens in the early 2000s (57). Today, among the standard therapies for irresectable RCC, or in a palliative situation, are multi kinase inhibitor Sorafenib, receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitors like Sunitinib, mTOR inhibitors like Everolimus, as well as VEGF-antibodies such as Bevacizumab, still accompanied by IL-2 and IFN- $\alpha$  under certain circumstances (58).

In 2015, anti-PD-1 checkpoint inhibitor Nivolumab was first FDA-approved for second line treatment of advanced RCC (59). In 2019, Nivolumab combined with Ipilimumab as well as Pembrolizumab in combination with tyrosine kinase inhibitor Axitinib were also approved for first line treatment of RCC, with both combinations significantly improving therapy outcomes compared to Sunitinib (60, 61). While survival rates have improved with anti-PD-1 checkpoint therapy, prognosis of RCC is still poor, especially in advanced stages (52).

Increased levels of tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes (TILs) have been shown in multiple analyses in the majority of RCC patients, while more substantial infiltration with immune cells has been associated with poor outcome (53-55). Immunosuppressive effects carried out by TILs might be responsible for tumor immune escape in RCC patients. In line with theories describing T cell exhaustion as a result of permanent antigen exposure, TILs in RCC have been characterized as expressing an exhausted phenotype. This suggests that high antigen exposure followed by immune cell exhaustion might be a mechanism responsible for immune evasion of renal cell carcinoma (62, 63).

Blocking the PD-1/PD-L1 pathway potentially enhances the compromised anti-tumor immunity in RCC patients.

While Nivolumab is clearly a more effective therapy choice compared to prior standard drugs in RCC therapy, it has turned out that – as in other types of cancer – there is only a relatively small fraction of patients showing a good response to anti-PD-1 therapy, while the responsible factors are still to be determined.

A trial investigating the role of PD-1 expression on TILs in RCC patients found that there was no link of receptor expression levels to therapy outcome, marking it inferior to

other established biomarkers, namely primary tumor stage and the pathohistological tool Fuhrman nuclear grade (63). More recently, another study proposed high baseline levels of soluble PD-1 as a biomarker predicting favourable therapy response in RCC patients treated with Nivolumab, as it showed a positive association to overall progression-free survival in two cohorts (64). Further research is necessary to evaluate whether markers immediately involved in the PD-1/PDL-1 pathway might be reliable tools in predicting anti-PD-1 therapy response in RCC.

2.2.3 Anti-PD-1 immunotherapy in head and neck squamous cell carcinoma (HNSCC) HNSCC summarizes a group of cancers deriving from the mucosal epithelium of the mouth, pharynx and larynx (65). While malignancies in the oral cavity and larynx are often associated with tobacco use and alcohol consumption, as well as other geographically distinct forms of substance use like chewing betel quid, carcinomas of the pharynx are progressively linked to high-risk HPV infection (65). Globally, HNSCC is estimated to represent the sixth most common form of cancer, with incidences rising (65, 66). Notably, in India, Taiwan and parts of China, use of areca nut or betel quid is widely common and associated with substantially higher case numbers of HNSCC, i.e., making it the most common form of cancer in the Indian male population (65, 67, 68). The disease is typically diagnosed in older patients, while substance abuse derived forms are associated with later disease development than HNSCC cases linked to infection with HPV or EBV (65).

In 2016, Nivolumab was approved for treatment of recurrent or metastatic HNSCC previously treated with a platinum-based therapy, significantly improving overall survival compared to the previous therapies of choice, namely Methotrexate, Docetaxel or Cetuximab (69). Pembrolizumab was approved for treatment of metastatic or recurrent HNSCC in the same year (70). In addition, Pembrolizumab was also approved for first-line treatment in 2019 (71).

Over the last few decades, survival rates of HNSCC patients have been improving moderately due to new therapy forms, while a considerable part of that development is attributed to increasing incidences of HPV-positive HNSCC, which is typically diagnosed among a younger patient population with more favorable outcomes (72).

HNSCC lesions have been shown to be highly infiltrated by TILs, while proportions of the various immune cells involved vary between HPV-positive and negative tumors (73).

A group that investigated TIL patterns in HNSCC patients showed that HPV-associated tumors were infiltrated by significantly higher numbers of TILs compared to HPV-negative samples, a relevant part of which were CD8+ T cells with the ability to produce IFN-γ upon stimulation in vitro (73). Furthermore, the authors reported on significantly higher expression of PD-1 on HPV-positive tumor tissue as well as higher PDL-1 expression on tumor tissue compared to lymph nodes, regardless of HPV status (73). In line with these findings and in diametrical contrast to data on RCC, another group showed that PD-1 expression on tumor-infiltrating T cells in HNSCC was a favorable biomarker associated with improved overall survival in HPV-associated cases (74). Both groups proposed that positive PD-1 status of T cells might be a sign of prior anti-tumor activity during cancer formation, making the cells susceptible for reinvigoration through PD-1 blockade (73, 74).

### 2.3 Biomarkers for therapy response prediction

Anti-PD-1 immunotherapy has been in use for several years now, and the number of approvals for the treatment of more and more types of cancers is rising. As the use of drugs like Nivolumab and Pembrolizumab is becoming ubiquitous and represents potentially substantial improvements in survival and quality of life for a great number of patients, the demand for reliable biomarkers helping in the prediction of therapy benefit is high.

While checkpoint therapy has revolutionized cancer treatment and prolonged the life of many, it is still a challenge to confidently determine who will benefit from the treatment and who will not and would perhaps be better advised with a different kind of therapy.

### 2.3.1 PDL-1 expression

An obvious approach to predicting response to anti-PD-1 or anti-PDL-1 based immunotherapy is assessing PDL-1 expression on tumor tissue. Starting in the early clinical trials, PDL-1 expression has therefore been analysed and compared to patients' therapy response. In a trial including patients with melanoma, NSCLC and renal cell carcinoma receiving Nivolumab in 2012, PDL-1 positivity was defined at a 5% expression threshold, with 25 of the 42 patients included being positive for PDL-1 expression assessed by immunohistochemical analysis (45). 9 (36%) of the 25 PDL-1 positive patients had an objective response, compared to none in the group of patients with PDL-1 negative tumors (45). In a trial comparing Nivolumab to Docetaxel in the treatment of NSCLC in 2015, the authors reported on a strong predictive association of

PDL-1 expression and therapy response throughout all defined efficacy endpoints, including progression-free survival and overall survival in the treatment with Nivolumab (75). Another group showed similar results, observing better efficacy in the treatment of NSCLC with Pembrolizumab in patients with a PDL-1 positivity of tumor cells of 50% or higher (76). Results like these were matched in a trial comparing Nivolumab to Ipilimumab and a combination of both in the treatment of melanoma: The group with positive PDL-1 status showed advantages in progression-free survival and objective response rate (41).

These data indeed suggest a connection of PDL-1 positivity and response to anti-PD-1 therapy. However, considerable response has been shown in patients with PDL-1negative tumors as well. Most trials investigating correlation of PDL-1 status with therapy benefit have reported sizeable rates in overall response in patients with PDL-1 negative tumors, e.g., 41% to Nivolumab monotherapy and 54% to a combination of Nivolumab and Ipilimumab in the aforementioned melanoma trial (41, 77). Results like these have led to the realization that PDL-1 expression on tumor cells alone is not a sufficiently reliable biomarker in the prediction of response to anti-PD-1 therapy or even exclusion from treatment. Possible explanations for the described poor prediction reliability are inconsistent threshold values for PDL-1 positivity, different antibodies used for staining PDL-1 for immunohistochemistry as well as factors determining therapy response that are possibly independent from the PD-1 pathway (77). Nevertheless, assessment of PDL-1 status plays an important role in characterizing tumors in the clinical setting. Interestingly, in a trial on NSCLC, results suggested that patients with negative PDL-1 status might indeed benefit to the same or even higher extent from chemotherapy or another immunotherapy compared to Pembrolizumab (76). Apart from this example, data on the predictive value of PDL-1 expression has been ambiguous and it is therefore not yet a standard tool in the consideration of different therapy choices in the majority of cases (77).

#### 2.3.2 Tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes

Lymphocytes, most of all CD8+ effector T cells, are considered as the crucial intermediary in the effectiveness of immune checkpoint therapy targeting the PD-1 pathway. In order to be able to employ their regained potential impact on tumor cells,

immune cells need to be in close proximity to the malignant tissue or the tumor microenvironment.

In addition to CD8+ T cells, TILs are mainly comprised of CD4+ T cells, B cells and NK cells (78).

The significance of TILs in cancer survival and therapy response has been studied since before the introduction of immune checkpoint therapy, and it has been shown that high TIL levels correlate with better therapy response in various cancer types (79-84).

## 2.3.3 TCR clonality

Engagement of TCRs with MHC molecules is the key mechanism of antigen recognition through T cells and therefore fundamental to functionality of the adaptive immune system. TCRs are protein complexes that are highly variable within individuals and the diversity of a TCR repertoire results in the extent of efficacy to which T cells can recognize antigens (85).

In cancer patients, the TCR repertoire can evolve to become more clonal, i.e., continuous exposure to tumor-specific antigen might lead to selection and expansion of tumor infiltrating T cells that recognize that particular antigen. It has been shown that high intratumoral TCR clonality might be associated with clinical benefit in patients receiving immune checkpoint therapy (83, 86).

## 2.3.4 Markers in peripheral blood

In the clinical setting, finding predictive markers that can easily be determined in peripheral blood testing would be ideal. Cell counts and ratios of particular immune cells to one another have been under investigation as outcome predicting biomarkers for immune checkpoint therapy. For example, improved survival was correlated with baseline normal or low absolute neutrophil count and low neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio (87-91). Low baseline LDH has been reported as another favourable marker for immune checkpoint therapy response in various studies (92-98).

## 2.3.5 Genetic signatures

There have been studies focusing on genetic differences and changes in genetic expression patterns of cancer cells in biopsies from responders and non-responders to immune checkpoint therapy. For example, response to anti-PD-1 antibody Nivolumab was associated with pre-existing IFN-γ-mediated gene signatures and increased HLA expression on tumor cells (99-102).

### 2.3.6 Neoantigen-specific T cells

Tumor-specific alterations in the DNA lead to the formation of so-called neoantigens. These protein sequences do not derive from the human genome but are the result of mutations. In virus-associated tumors such as HPV-derived HNSCC, open reading frames in the viral genome can lead to the formation of parts of the neoantigen landscape as well. (103) It has been shown that peripheral PD-1+ T cells in tumor patients are partially specific to these neoantigens (104, 105). This data hints at the possibility of observing neoantigen-specific T cell activity within tumors by using circulating T cells of the same pool as surrogates. (104-106)

### 2.3.7 PD-1 receptor expression

There are many factors potentially playing into the effective results of immune therapies. The role of PD-1 receptor expression level itself has been analysed for possible significance in predicting the response to anti-PD-1 immune checkpoint therapy. High PD-1 expression of CD8+ T cells in the TME has been associated with improved therapy response in cancer patients receiving anti-PD-1 checkpoint therapy (107). The authors of this study furthermore found that substantial reactivation of PD-1+ CD8+ effector T cells - and not PD-1+ Tregs - was crucial for anti-tumor effects. They concluded that the balance of PD-1+ CD8+ T cells and PD-1+ Tregs in the TME might be a promising biomarker in PD-1 checkpoint therapy response prediction. (107) In a trial that longitudinally analysed peripheral blood samples of lung cancer patients treated with anti-PD-1 antibodies, the authors described CD8+ Ki-67+ effector T cells proliferating after treatment initiation to be mostly PD-1 positive, inferring that this expansion of cells were a direct result of blocking the PD-1 pathway (108). These cells were furthermore characterized by activation markers CD38+ and HLA-DR and had considerable cytotoxic potential assessed through intracellular granzyme B expression levels in most patients with a response to therapy (108). Additional examining of factors characterizing therapy response in peripheral blood samples showed that of patients with an early PD-1+ CD8+ T cell expansion, 57% achieved partial clinical response and 21.5% presented disease progression. Among patients without, with delayed or with PD-1 negative CD8+ T cell expansion in peripheral blood analysis, 53.8% showed

progressive disease and just 15.4% showed partial clinical response to therapy. Based on these findings, the authors suggest that early PD-1+ CD8+ T cell expansion in peripheral blood might be associated with better clinical outcomes in NSCLC patients treated with anti-PD-1 targeted therapies and that it could be utilized for monitoring therapy response. (108) These results were later matched by another study identifying high baseline circulation of the same PD-1+ CD8+ T cell population to be associated with improved therapy response in another group of NSCLC patients receiving Nivolumab (109).

Similar findings have recently been shown for gastric cancer patients treated with Pembrolizumab (110). The authors of this paper showed that high levels of baseline PD-1 in peripheral CD8+ T cells was associated with clinical therapy benefit. Additionally, they saw a significant increase in Ki-67 positivity among PD-1+ CD8+ T cells during therapy with Pembrolizumab which was correlated to sustained clinical benefit, suggesting that immune checkpoint blockade supports proliferation in PD-1+ cells (110).

A group that studied key checkpoint inhibitors on tumor-infiltrating T cells in multiple types of cancer found that TILs, amongst other receptors, expressed significantly higher levels of PD-1 compared to peripheral T cells; however, peripheral expression levels indeed positively correlated with their respective levels in TILs (111). Under these premises, characterization of peripheral blood T cells, including the assessment of PD-1 receptor status, may offer an informative insight into the potential of the anti-tumor activity that could be unleashed by anti-PD-1 checkpoint therapy.

## **3 Research question**

Based on the cited data on NSCLC and gastric cancer patients, we hypothesized that a connection of PD-1 expression levels on T cells and therapy response might also be present in patients suffering from other types of cancers, too. We therefore recruited patients with RCC and HNSCC who had all been treated with anti-PD-1 monoclonal antibody Nivolumab for longitudinal peripheral blood sampling before and during therapy. Our research question was whether the extent as well as changes in PD-1 expression levels on immune cells stained in whole blood samples of tumor patients treated with Nivolumab could be associated with clinical outcome, specifically irAEs and therapy response. To date, PD-1 expression levels in cancer patients have mainly been studied on T cells; we wanted to assess whether observations on this subject could also be made in other immune cells. In addition, we wanted to evaluate whether PD-1 expression levels in peripheral blood are substantially different in RCC and HNSCC patients.

## 4 Material and methods

Patients	Ν	17
Age	mean (STD)	59,64 (12,34)
	range	37-78
Gender	male	14
	female	3
Cancer type	HNSCC	9
	p16+	5
	p16-	4
	RCC	8
irAEs	yes	6
	no	11
Туре	pneumonitis	3
	enterocolitis	1
	interstitial nephritis	1
	ulcerative colitis exacerbation	1
irAE treatment	glucocorticoids	5
	Vedolizumab	1
Consequences of irAEs	Nivolumab termination	4
	Nivolumab interruption	3
Response	SD	1
	PR	6
	PD	10

STD: standard deviation, HNSCC: head and neck squamous cell carcinoma, RCC: renal cell carcinoma, irAEs: immune-related adverse events, SD: stable disease, PR: partial response, PD: progressive disease

## 4.1 Patients

We longitudinally collected whole blood samples of 17 patients treated with anti-PD-1 checkpoint inhibitor Nivolumab monotherapy. 9 patients suffered from HNSCC and 8 patients from RCC.

Whole blood samples of the patients were collected at four times throughout the Nivolumab treatment: Before the 1st, 2nd, 4th and once more before the 6th infusion with Nivolumab, i.e., respectively prior to therapy initiation, and about 2, 6 and 10 weeks after.

The study was approved by the Ethics Committee of Charité-Universitätsmedizin Berlin. Informed consent of all study participants was obtained regarding the prospective blood sampling and review of clinical data.

4.2 Preservation and preparation of whole blood samples

Whole blood samples from patients were treated with Smart Tube Proteomic Stabilizer (PROT1, Smart Tube Inc.) according to the company protocol:

500  $\mu$ l whole blood were incubated with 700  $\mu$ l Proteomic Stabilizer for 10 minutes at room temperature and then frozen at -80°C.

In bulk, frozen samples were fully thawed to 4°C in 30 minutes. Smart Tube 1000X thaw-lyse buffer concentrate was diluted to make a 1X working concentration. 1X thaw-lyse buffer was added at a ratio of 4:1 to the total volume of the stabilized samples (4.8 ml thaw-lyse buffer to a total sample volume of 1.2 ml). After incubation for 10 minutes, samples were centrifuged at 600x g for 5 minutes, supernatants were discarded and 12.5 ml thaw-lyse buffer was added to incubate for a further 10 minutes. After repeated centrifugation at 600x g for 5 minutes, the thawing was complete.

100  $\mu$ l of the sample were transferred to a new tube, and to block Fc receptors before antibody staining, 10  $\mu$ l Beriglobin were added and samples were stored 10 minutes in the dark for incubation. Afterwards, the samples were washed twice using phosphatebuffered saline with 0.2% bovine serum albumin (PBS/BSA 0.2%) to remove any unbound Beriglobin which could otherwise disturb the staining process.

First, secondary anti-IgG4-PE antibody (Biozol Mouse Anti-Human IgG4 Fc-PE, clone HP6025) was added to the sample at a 1:1,000 ratio. After 15 minutes incubation in

darkness, all other antibodies were added to the samples for another 15 minutes incubation (Table 2).

One sample was incubated with all antibodies but secondary anti-IgG4-PE to serve as a negative control sample for potential background signal in the channel of the secondary antibody. Another sample was incubated with a PD-L1 antibody instead of the PD-1 antibody (PD-L1 data was not included in this paper). Samples were washed twice with PBS/PBS 0.2%, centrifuged at 300x g for 5 minutes, then 500 µl PBS/BSA 0.2% were added and samples were transferred into tubes through filtering caps before analysis with a Beckman Coulter CytoFlex LX Flow Cytometer.

Antibody	Fluorochrome	Clone	Company
CD25	APC	2A3	BD
CD16	APC-750	3G8	Biolegend
CD4	BV510	RPA-T4	Biolegend
CD8	BV785	RPA-T8	Biolegend
CD127	FITC	A019D5	Biolegend
HLA-DR	PerCP5.5	L243	Biolegend
CD45	BUV395	HI30	BD
CD3	A700	UCHT1	Biolegend
CD14	FITC	HCD14	Biolegend
CD56	Pe Dazzle	HCD56	Biolegend
CD123	Pe/Cy7	6H6	Biolegend
CD19	BV605	HIB19	Biolegend
CD38	BV650	HB-7	Biolegend
lgG4	PE	HP6025	Biozol
PD-L1	BV421	29E.2A3	Biolegend
PD-1	BV421	EH12.2H7	Biolegend

Table 2: Fluorochromes used for flow cytometry

### 4.3 Establishment of PD-1 assessment under anti-PD-1 therapy

Directly monitoring PD-1 receptor status in patients being treated with anti-PD-1 monoclonal antibodies can only be done directly at baseline prior to therapy, since all available fluorochrome-conjugated antibodies bind to the same epitope region of PD-1 as Nivolumab and are therefore hindered from binding during therapy (112). It has been shown that attempted direct staining of PD-1 leads to highly inaccurate detection in flow cytometric analysis due to the relatively high saturation of PD-1 with Nivolumab. PD-1 expression can be indirectly measured by using a secondary anti-IgG4 antibody, as was successfully applied in a phase I study on the safety, clinical activity and pharmacodynamics of the antibody that would later become known as Nivolumab (46). Direct PD-1 staining has nevertheless been attempted, which presumably led to failed or insufficient detection of PD-1 in the presence of therapeutic anti-PD-1 antibody (46, 50, 113, 114). We conducted prior testing on T cells of a healthy individual to demonstrate the effect of Nivolumab incubation on PD-1 detectability by anti-PD-1 antibody as well as secondary staining of Nivolumab in flow cytometry (Figure 2).



Figure 2: Effect of Nivolumab on PD-1 detection.

On the left, PD-1 expression of CD4+ and CD8+ T cells of a healthy individual stained with anti-PD-1-BV421 is shown. Incubation with 1 mg/ml anti-PD-1 monoclonal antibody Nivolumab led to considerably reduced PD-1 signals, as shown in the middle dot plots. On the right, secondary IgG4 antibody was used to stain Nivolumab-incubated samples.

Consequently, we established a staining process with an anti-IgG4 secondary antibody. An additional criteria to be considered in the process were was the reliable staining of whole blood samples previously treated with stabilizing buffer and frozen at -80°C for considerable amounts of time.

## 4.4 Nivolumab ELISA

For quality control of our flow cytometric panels, we carried out an enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) in patient serum samples from before and after therapy initiation to assess Nivolumab serum levels. Nivolumab ELISA was carried out using a ready-to-use kit (ImmunoGuide Nivolumab ELISA (mAB-based)) and the included instructions were followed:

100 µl of assay buffer was pipetted into each well of a 96-well plate. Five standard concentrates in a 10X concentration, A through E (concentration of 6,000, 2,000, 600, 200 and 0 ng/ml Nivolumab), were diluted at a ratio of 1:10, and patient's serum samples at a ratio of 1:200. 50 µl of diluted standards and samples were pipetted into a microtiter plate well. The plate was covered with adhesive seal and shaken carefully before incubation for 60 minutes at room temperature. Incubation solutions were decanted and washed five times with 350 µl diluted wash buffer per well. 100 µl of enzyme conjugate (horseradish peroxidase-anti human IgG) were pipetted into each well. The plate was covered and carefully tapped before incubation for another 30 minutes at room temperature. Wells were washed again five times with 350 µl washing buffer. 100 µl of TMB substrate solution (containing 3,3',5,5'-Tetramethylbenzidine) were pipetted into each well and the plate was incubated for another 15 minutes at room temperature in the dark. The substrate reaction was stopped by adding 100 µl of stop solution into each well and mixing contents by shaking the plate. Optical density was measured at 450 nm directly after on a Tecan plate reader.

#### 4.5 Flow cytometry

Flow cytometry is a laser-based technology used for analysing cells according to characteristics such as size, granularity or expression of antigen pattern. Soluted cells are transported through a tube inside the flow cytometer in a way in which one cell at a time passes a laser, and the light is scattered and detected by sensors within the machine. Conclusions regarding characteristics of the cells can be drawn from these detections. Scatters of visible light are detected and measured in two directions, resulting in a forward scatter (FSC), characterizing a cell's size, and side scatter (SSC) which is indicative of cells' internal granularity (115). Further molecular properties of cells can be made visible in flow cytometry by using antibodies linked to fluorescents or fluorochromes that, for example, bind to particular cluster of differentiation (CD) molecules on the surface of immune cells, such as CD4 or CD8. The fluorochromes cover a color spectrum and each has its particular and characteristic wavelength of peak excitation and emission. The lasers used have particular wavelengths in order to induce excitation in the respective fluorochromes.

Flow cytometry was introduced in the 1960s and has been technically improved in the decades thereafter. Today, the method is widely used in research and diagnostics in immunology, haematology and other disciplines (116). Immunophenotyping is the most

common application of flow cytometry, as it allows for numerous markers - most typically CD molecules - to be stained with antibodies in a mix of immune cell populations. The application of this method is extended by the possibility to characterise the functionality of cells by also staining messenger substances like cytokines on the surface of cells as well as intracellularly. Through stimulating whole blood samples or isolated peripheral blood mononuclear cells and measuring their cytokine response, for example, evidence of the functionality of the immune system can be obtained. Since each fluorochrome has a respective spectrum of fluorescence, spectra can and do overlap, especially when using different fluorochromes with similar emission spectra. In such situations, so called compensation must be carried out in order to mathematically correct for this fluorescence "spillover" between signal detectors. Basically, the signal of a fluorochrome falsely perceived by a particular detector is removed, leaving only the signal that was intended to be measured. (117)

In our study, we used a staining panel consisting of 16 fluorochrome antibodies (Table 2) and flow cytometric measurements were carried out on a Beckman Coulter CytoFlex LX Flow Cytometer. This flow cytometer houses six lasers and allows for the detection of up to 21 separate colour parameters.

### 4.6 Data analysis

Per patient and blood draw, we took measurements of two samples with anti-IgG4 secondary antibody, namely the samples including PD-1 or PD-L1 antibody respectively, and one control sample without anti-IgG4 antibody. In data analysis, we averaged both anti-IgG4 values and subtracted the channel value from the negative control sample lacking anti-IgG4 antibody. For overall PD-1 assessment, we added the value of the unbound PD-1 channel.

Flow cytometric data was analyzed and gated with Beckman Coulter CytExpert software. GraphPad Prism was used for statistical data analysis and graph creation. Changes in PD-1 expression levels over time and within patient groups were statistically assessed using a mixed effects model combined with the Tukey's multiple comparison test. The Mann-Whitney test was used to assess differences between subgroups. Exploratory p-values were obtained and statistical significance was defined as p < 0.05.

## **5 Results**

We longitudinally analyzed whole blood samples of cancer patients in order to assess the significance of PD-1 expression levels on peripheral blood immune cells in patients undergoing anti PD-1 checkpoint therapy. The first blood draw of patients was carried out right before their first infusion with therapeutic monoclonal anti-PD-1 antibody Nivolumab. Further visits with blood draws were conducted before their second, fourth and sixth drug administration.

17 patients receiving Nivolumab monotherapy were included in our study. 9 suffered from HNSCC, and 8 from RCC.

## Assessment of PD-1 expression levels under anti-PD-1 checkpoint therapy

Our goal in this study was to accurately detect PD-1 expression levels in cancer patients treated with anti-PD-1 checkpoint therapy in a longitudinal manner. However, therapeutic monoclonal antibody Nivolumab binds PD-1 and impedes direct staining with diagnostic antibodies for flow cytometric analysis. To overcome this hurdle in accurate PD-1 detection, we included both direct and secondary staining antibodies in our flow cytometry panel in order to capture unbound PD-1 as well as receptors bound with Nivolumab in patients' whole blood samples (Figure 3). During data analysis, we added up both values respectively in order to assess the overall PD-1 receptor expression level.



*Figure* 3: Staining of Nivolumab-bound PD-1 and unbound PD-1 *A:* PD-1 bound by Nivolumab was stained using anti-IgG4 secondary antibody, *whereas unbound PD-1 was stained in the same samples through anti-PD1 antibody. B:* Staining signal of Nivolumab-bound PD-1 and unbound PD-1 on CD4 T cells.



Figure 4: Assessment of the effect of stabilization and freezing of whole blood samples *A: Individual PD-1 detection levels on CD8+ and CD4+T cells in fresh whole blood samples of 5 healthy individuals, and after stabilization, freezing and thawing of the samples.* 

*B:* Individual IgG4 detection levels on CD8+ and CD4+T cells in fresh whole blood samples of 5 healthy individuals, and after stabilization, freezing and thawing of the samples.

WB: whole blood

To validate the reliability of flow cytometric analysis after stabilizing, freezing and thawing samples, we tested the antibody detectability of PD-1 and anti-IgG4 secondary antibody on whole blood samples of 5 healthy individuals. The results showed that the biobanking process led to a diminished rate of PD-1 staining by an average of 4.5% compared to the fresh samples, while the loss in staining rates of anti-IgG4 antibody was 8.8% on average in the thawed samples compared to the fresh ones (Figure 4). However, we assessed the resulting binding rates to be sufficiently stable throughout all our establishing flow cytometric measurements.

T cell populations were characterized as CD3+ as well as CD4 and CD8 positivity respectively. Tregs were defined by a CD4+ CD25+ phenotype. Activated T cell populations were further characterized by their expression of CD38.

We demonstrated that levels of PD-1 on T cells bound by Nivolumab increased after the first infusion with the drug and stayed elevated steadily throughout all of the period studied. In turn, levels of unbound PD-1 decreased considerably after the first administration of Nivolumab (Figure 5 and 6).

These developments were shown throughout all analysed T cell populations, though most distinctly in CD8+ CD38+ activated effector T cells.

B cells were characterized by CD19 positivity, and NK cells by expression of CD56. On B cells and NK cells, the development described for T cells were also shown. However, differences between bound and unbound levels were markedly less distinct (Figure 6).

Before the sixth infusion with Nivolumab, we observed a slight and statistically nonsignificant increase in the expression of unbound PD-1 in all studied cell subsets, with the Nivolumab-bound PD-1 levels still being higher.



#### unbound PD1

*Figure 5:* Detection of Nivolumab-bound and unbound PD-1 in the course of therapy *Representative CD4 and CD8 T cell PD-1 expression data of one patient. PD-1 analysis by flow cytometry was performed using anti-PD-1 antibody for staining unbound PD-1 and anti-IgG4 secondary antibody for detection of Nivolumab bound to PD-1. Analysis was carried out at four points throughout the trial (C1-C6).*


*Figure 6:* Unbound and Nivolumab-bound PD-1 expression levels before and after therapy initiation on immune cell populations and subpopulations *Unbound PD-1 and PD-1 bound by Nivolumab were assessed separately at baseline (C1) and over time after therapy initiation (C2-C6). The graphs depict the mean plus SEM of data acquired of 17 patients.* 

#### PD-1 expression on leukocyte subsets in whole blood

We began our analysis by determining the overall PD-1 expression on leukocyte subsets without dividing patients into subgroups (Figure 7).

All analyzed T cell populations showed substantial levels of PD-1 before therapy initiation. Mean total PD-1 expression at baseline and over all patients was 14.26% on CD8+ T cells, 24.65% on CD4+ T cells and 25.6% on CD4+ CD25+ Tregs. T cell activation plays an immanent role in the anti-cancer effects aimed at in immune checkpoint therapy. Recently activated T cells can be detected by their expression of CD38. Activated T cell subsets showed high mean overall PD-1 expression with CD8+ CD38+ T cells at 17.16%, CD4+ CD38+ T cells at 20.64% and CD38+ Tregs at 30.91%.

In comparison to T cell populations, B cells and NK cells showed slightly less total PD-1 expression. Mean expression levels of PD-1 were at 4.47% on NK cells and 14.09% on B cells.

Apart from T cells, B cells and NK cells, we assessed PD-1 expression levels of monocytes, DC and basophiles. Mean total PD-1 expression at baseline was 8.90% in monocytes, 17.27% in DC and 6.68% in basophiles. While we did measure considerable levels of PD-1, especially in DC, we did not observe major changes in expression over the time of our study in any of the above-mentioned leukocyte subsets. For further analysis, we excluded monocytes, DC and basophiles due to comparably low PD-1 expression levels.



*Figure 7:* Baseline PD-1 expression on leukocyte subsets *PD-1 expression of leukocyte subsets at baseline (C1). Horizontal lines represent means. Mono: monocytes, Baso: basophiles* 

We longitudinally assessed PD-1 receptor levels over the study period (Figure 8). Total PD-1 expression on CD8+ effector T cells showed a non-significant decline over the course of our study. The decline in PD-1 on CD4+ helper T cells was significant (p=0.0121). The same effect was observed on CD4+ CD25+ regulatory T cells (Tregs) (p=0.0207) in an even more distinct manner. The described changes occurred from before the first to the fourth administration of Nivolumab. At the sixth administration, the levels rose again.

In contrast to CD8+ T cells, PD-1 levels on CD8+ CD38+ T cells showed a slight but non-significant rise over time. Total PD-1 levels of CD4+ CD38+ T cells and CD38+ Tregs significantly declined between C1 and C4, respectively (p=0.0491 and p=0.0004), followed again by a rise of levels at C6.

Mean total PD-1 expression levels of B cells and NK cells remained relatively stable throughout the trial period.



*Figure 8:* PD-1 expression before and throughout Nivolumab therapy Scatter plot of PD-1 expression and means on leukocyte subsets throughout the trial period. PD-1 expression levels were analyzed before therapy initiation (C1) as well as before the 2nd, 4th and 6th infusion with Nivolumab (C2-C6). \* p < 0.05, \*\* p < 0.05, \*\*\* p < 0.001

# HNSCC patients show significantly higher PD-1 expression on T cells and other immune cells compared to RCC patients

The 17 patients included in our study suffered from different tumor entities: 9 patients from HNSCC and 8 patients from RCC. We compared the HNSCC to the RCC group. Throughout all visits (C1-C6), patients with HNSCC presented considerably higher levels of total PD-1 on T cell populations, NK cells and B cells, especially before therapy initiation at C1 (Figure 9).

In CD8+ T cells, significantly higher levels of PD-1 in HNSCC patients were found at C1 (p=0.0111), with PD-1 expression levels in HNSCC and RCC patients remaining relatively stable over the study period. CD4+ T cells in the HNSCC group showed higher expression of PD-1 at C1 (p=0.0025), C4 (p=0.0426) and C6 (p=0.0295). Both groups showed declining levels of PD-1 on CD4+ T cells over time, with this alteration being significant in the RCC group (C1-C4 p=0.0104). CD4+ CD25+ Tregs exhibited a very similar course. Here, differences between the compared groups were significant at C1 (p=0.0360), C6 (p=0.0451), and also the RCC group, showing declining receptor levels over time (C1-C4 p=0.0054, C1-C6 p=0.0427).

Analysis of only activated T cells (CD38+) showed comparable results. Significant disparities in PD-1 expression between the HNSCC and RCC group were observed in CD8+ CD38+ T cells at C1 (p=0.0206), in CD4+ CD38+ T cells at C1 through C6 (p=0.0006, p=0.0418, p=0.0463, p=0.0186), and in CD4+ CD25+ Tregs at C1 (p=0.0079). In addition, CD38+ Tregs displayed significantly declining PD-1 levels over the course of the study period in both the HNSCC group (C1-C2 p=0.0205, C1-C4 p=0.0084) and the RCC group (C1-C4 p=0.0239, C1-C6 p=0.0074).

In B cells, the differences in PD-1 expression between the tumor entities were observable before therapy initiation (p=0.0464). However, differences in the expression levels between the groups were far less distinct and robust over time compared to all T cell populations analyzed. NK cells did not show significant differences in PD-1 expression between tumor entities, though mean expression levels were also consistently higher in the HNSCC group here, with receptor levels rising slightly over the study period.





PD-1 expression on leukocyte subsets was assessed at baseline (C1) and before the respective cycles of Nivolumab therapy (C2-C6). Expression levels were compared between HNSCC and RCC patients.

The graphs depict the mean plus SEM of data acquired of 17 patients. \* p < 0.05, \*\* p < 0.05, \*\*\* p < 0.001

HPV status plays an important role in HNSCC formation and immunogenicity. We furthermore stratified HNSCC patients according to tumor suppressor p16 status, which can be used as a surrogate marker for HPV positivity, and compared p16+ to p16- patients. Among the 9 HNSCC patients, 5 were categorized as p16+ by immunohistochemistry carried out as part of their clinical diagnostic procedure. We showed that on all analyzed leukocyte subsets, PD-1 expression was higher in p16+ patients from C1 to C4. At C6, PD-1 levels slightly were slightly elevated in the p16- group in CD8+ T cells, CD8+ CD38+ T cells, CD38+ Tregs, B cells and NK cells compared to the p16+ group.

In Tregs, PD-1 expression was significantly higher in the p16+ group at C1. All other differences in PD-1 levels between groups and changes within groups were non-significant (Figure 10).





#### irAEs correlate with PD-1 expression in activated T cells

Since the PD-1/PDL-1 pathway contributes majorly to maintaining peripheral tolerance of the adaptive immune system, its therapeutic interruption predisposes to provoke unwanted therapy effects, and especially those linked to dysregulated (auto-) immunity. Such irAEs are a common and serious problem in patients receiving anti-PD-1 checkpoint therapy and were also prevalent amongst patients included in our study. Out of 17 patients, six experienced such adverse events, which necessitated immunosuppressive treatment with glucocorticoids and, in one case, anti-integrin monoclonal antibody Vedolizumab. The events treated were cases of pneumonitis, enterocolitis, severe exanthema, interstitial nephritis and an exacerbation of ulcerative colitis. In four cases, irAEs with subsequent treatment led to termination of Nivolumab therapy. Three patients temporarily interrupted their treatment regimen. These events all took place after the respective completion of blood draws for our trial.

We divided the patients into an irAE and non-irAE group and compared the PD-1 expression levels between them (Figure 11).

In the T cell populations of patients in the non-irAE group there was a trend of declining levels of PD-1 over time, while in CD8+ T cells this effect was non-significant, and in CD4+ T cells it was apparent and significant (C1-C4 p=0.0020, C1-C6 p=0.0244). CD4+ CD25+ Tregs showed corresponding effects of decline (C1-C4 p=0.0042). Among CD38+ activated T cells, activated CD38+ Tregs were the only population with a significant decline of PD-1 (C1-C4 p=0.0114, C1-C6 p=0.0119) in the group of patients without irAEs, whereas in the irAE patients, PD-1 levels in CD4+ CD38+ and CD8+ CD38+ activated T cells were relatively stable over time, with just slight decreases respectively.

In the irAE group, we observed rising levels of PD-1 in all T cell subpopulations when looking at the entire study period, though none of these effects proved to be statistically significant, being probably due to high variation in the group. As in the overall T cell analysis (Figure 8), there seemed to be a tendency of dropping PD-1 levels until the fourth infusion with Nivolumab (C4), before a considerable rise till the sixth (C6).

Comparing the two groups, the most striking effect – after the relatively similar levels until C4 – was therefore the difference in PD-1 expression on T cell populations at C6. While it was observable in all subpopulations, this effect was significant only in CD8+ CD38+ activated T cells (p=0.0056).

The occurrence of irAEs seems to be the key factor responsible for this increase. While it is observable in our data before the division into irAE and non-irAE subgroups, it became considerably more distinct after.

In B cells and NK cells, levels of PD-1 at C6 were higher in the group with irAEs as well, though again non-significantly.



*Figure 11:* PD-1 expression in patients with and without immune-related adverse events (irAEs) *Comparison of PD-1 expression on leukocyte subsets between irAE and non-irAE patients under Nivolumab therapy throughout the trial period (C1-C6). The graphs depict the mean plus SEM of data acquired of 17 patients.* \* p < 0.05, \*\* p < 0.05, \*\*\* p < 0.001

Response to therapy does not significantly correlate with PD-1 expression in leukocyte subsets

Initial response to Nivolumab therapy was evaluated according to iRECIST criteria (118) and clinical assessment by week 16 after therapy initiation. The categories established for therapy response were progressive disease (PD), partial response (PR), mixed response (MR), stable disease (SD) and complete response (CR). While none of the patients included in our study reached complete response, 10 showed disease progression, 6 had partial response to therapy, and 1 patient showed disease stability at the time of staging.

We divided our cohort into patients with progressive disease and with partial response or stable disease (Figure 12).

In general, we did not observe significant differences in the compared groups. There was a tendency towards higher levels of PD-1 in the SD/PR group in the T cell populations. Expression levels were relatively stable in CD4+ and CD8+ T cells as well as in their activated CD38+ subsets in both groups. However, CD4+ CD25+

Tregs showed a significant decline in PD-1 expression over the study period in the PD group (C1-C2 p=0.0421, C1-C4 p=0.0077), but not in SD/PR group. In activated CD38+ Tregs, declining levels were prevalent in the PD group (C1-C4 p=0.0419) as well as in the SD/PR group (C1-C4 p=0.0214).

In B cells and NK cells, we observed relatively similar and stable PD-1 expression levels in patients with PD and SD/PR as well as over the period studied.



*Figure 12:* PD-1 expression in patients with progressive disease and stable disease or partial response under Nivolumab therapy

PD-1 expression in leukocyte subsets in responders and non-responders to Nivolumab therapy over the trial period (C1-C6).

The graphs depict the mean plus SEM of data acquired of 17 patients.

\* p < 0.05, \*\* p < 0.05, \*\*\* p < 0.001

#### Nivolumab ELISA

Since treatment with Nivolumab started after the first time of drawing patients' blood (C1), data at that point should not have shown any binding of anti-IgG4 antibody in flow cytometry. However, in working with antibodies and flow cytometry, unspecific binding behaviour may occur at times. To distinguish minor unspecific binding signal in flow cytometry from errors being made in the trial setting (e.g., patients being administered with Nivolumab first and blood samples taken after), we carried out a Nivolumab ELISA analysis of patients' serum samples taken at the first and second time of blood drawing (C1 and C2) to evaluate the presence of Nivolumab.

Our analysis showed that patient ICB005 had apparently been administered with Nivolumab before blood drawing at C1, and therefore high anti-IgG4 binding behaviour in flow cytometry was plausible in that case. Data of this patient was subsequently excluded from analysis. All other patients showed no sign of Nivolumab at C1 with the measured absorbance levels outside the established standard curve and considerable Nivolumab serum levels at C2 (Figure 13).





- A: Measured absorbance of patient samples at 450 nm in Tecan Plate Reader.
- B: Nivolumab serum levels determined by the established standard curve.

#### 6 Discussion

The introduction of immune checkpoint therapies has led to a revolution in the treatment of cancer. While the results on overall response to drugs like the anti-PD-1 inhibitors Nivolumab or Pembrolizumab have been remarkable and have led to approval for treatment of various types of cancer, only subgroups of patients show substantial response to the drugs in most trials (41-43, 59, 69, 70). Biomarkers reliably predicting therapy response and characterizing patient populations susceptible for and benefitting from immune checkpoint therapy remain to be established.

HNSCC and RCC are among the cancer entities for which the anti-PD-1 inhibitors Nivolumab and Pembrolizumab have recently been approved, and biomarkers predicting therapy response are urgently needed (60, 61, 69, 70).

Kamphorst et al. described the expansion of CD8+ Ki67+ PD-1+ effector T cells to characterize immune response to PD-1 blockade therapy via peripheral blood sampling in NSCLC patients treated with anti-PD-1 inhibitor Nivolumab (108). Early expansion of this T cell subset was associated with better therapy response in the patient cohort, and the authors proposed that peripheral blood sampling including PD-1 receptor assessment might be a promising tool in predicting and monitoring responses to anti-PD-1 immune checkpoint therapy (108).

Both HNSCC and RCC have been described to be highly immunogenic and infiltrated with large numbers of TILs, while high infiltration levels have been associated with poor outcome in RCC and, in contrast, improved outcome in HNSCC (53-55, 73, 74). The role of PD-1 expression on immune cells and its potential implications for the response to immune checkpoint therapy in these tumour entities remains to be unravelled. We recruited patients with either HNSCC or RCC upon initiation of monotherapy with anti-PD-1 inhibitor Nivolumab for longitudinal peripheral blood sampling before and during treatment. PD-1 receptor status was assessed on immune cell subsets from whole blood samples at four time points through flow cytometry.

Faced with the difficulty in detecting bound PD-1, i.e., receptors blocked by therapeutic monoclonal antibody Nivolumab, we established a staining process utilizing an anti-IgG4 secondary antibody for the assessment of overall as well as differential bound and unbound PD-1 expression levels in whole blood samples through flow cytometry. We emulated our biobanking procedure on whole blood

samples of healthy donors incubated with Nivolumab and subsequently frozen at -80°C. Samples of 5 healthy individuals showed the reliability of the process through corresponding results in antibody staining behavior in fresh and thawed samples in flow cytometric analysis. However, the minor loss of PD-1 antibody detection as well as secondary IgG4 antibody detection were observed.

As a basis for our further results, we tested our method of Nivolumab-bound PD-1 detection in patient samples by comparing levels of bound and unbound PD-1 before and after therapy initiation. We showed that unbound PD-1 in patient samples suddenly declined after therapy initiation, whereas Nivolumab-bound PD-1 detection rates increased, which demonstrated that Nivolumab binds the majority of PD-1 on the studied cells. This is in line with early data on Nivolumab pharmacodynamics showing strong drug affinity to PD-1, resulting in high, dose-independent and sustained receptor occupancy upon antibody administration (45, 46). The cited papers demonstrated that even several weeks after drug administration, Nivolumab binding rates remain high (45, 46) and therefore secondary staining of the monoclonal antibody can be used as a reliable method to assess PD-1 expression levels in longitudinal studies.

T cells are considered the main carriers of PD-1 and are therefore the key targets of anti-PD-1 checkpoint therapy. Our data showed diverging levels of bound and unbound PD-1 throughout the trial period most distinctly in all T cell subsets studied. Among T cells, CD8+ CD38+ activated T cells showed the largest gap between unbound and bound receptor levels after therapy initiation. Since T cells relatively express the highest levels of PD-1, the large gap between bound and unbound levels seems plausible. The longevity of this observation throughout our trial period could hint at a low turnover of the PD-1 receptor on T cells.

While the differences between bound and unbound levels were less distinct in B cells and NK cells, they were still clearly observable. The fact that PD-1 is expressed by other immune cells – especially under conditions of chronic infection and cancer – has been well described (2, 12, 119). However, the unravelling of the role of immune cells other than T cells in anti-PD-1 checkpoint therapy has only just started. We observed that Nivolumab binds PD-1 expressed by T cells, B cells, NK cells, DC, monocytes and basophiles. Binding on cells other than T cells has previously been

shown in PBMC samples of a small cohort of cancer patients under anti-PD-1 checkpoint therapy (120).

At baseline, we showed that all studied immune cell subsets express PD-1 to a certain extent. Expression levels were highest in CD4+ T cells and CD4+ CD25+ Tregs, and higher in CD38+ activated T cells compared to their respective populations of reference. We showed that CD4+ T cells express high levels of PD-1 (in fact, on average, higher levels than CD8+ T cells), although the role and mode of action of CD4+ T cells in this regard remains to be elucidated.

While we observed that PD-1 is expressed on dendritic cells, monocytes and basophiles, their population numbers as well as PD-1 expression levels were relatively low, which made it difficult to obtain robust PD-1 expression values by secondary antibody staining during immune checkpoint therapy. Unspecific background staining signal of the secondary antibody was increased in our flow cytometric data in these populations as well. Thus, we decided to exclude DC, monocytes and basophiles from further analysis.

PD-1 expression was relatively low on NK cells as well. However, staining behaviour seemed far more consistent and plausible in flow cytometric data, being likely due to higher numbers of NK cells analyzed in the respective samples. It has been shown that anti-tumor effects of anti-PD-1 checkpoint therapy in part seem to rely on NK cell activity and that PD-1 expression in NK cells marks an activated rather than an exhausted phenotype in these cells (121). Considering the interesting role of NK cells in anti-PD-1 checkpoint therapy, we decided to include them in further data analysis. The fact that we did not observe significant changes in overall NK cell PD-1 expression throughout our trial period could be due to relatively low baseline levels of PD-1.

PBMCs are a crucial tool in studying biological processes in and around the immune system and the default sampling method for analyses in this field in many cases. However, there has been a discussion evolving that challenges the dominance of PBMCs used for analyses in immunological studies (122, 123). Data suggests that PBMCs might not represent in vivo conditions as accurately as was assumed. It has been shown that various immune cells might be affected by the process (122, 123). One group showed that PBMC separation using Ficoll resulted in altered distribution of T cell sub-populations compared to whole blood samples, most notably in CD8+ T

cells as well as in altered T cell response upon antigen stimulation (123). However, the authors underline the importance of PMBCs, especially in cryopreservation for later use, and suggest the advantages of whole blood sampling being primarily in fresh probes that are analyzed right away (122, 123). Another study examined potential difficulties in stabilizing whole blood samples for biobanking through freezing and, in particular, observed changes in antibody-based detection of cell surface markers upon thawing the samples (124). However, none of the surface markers we used in our antibody panel was among the ones that were found to be problematic by this group. Considering the possible limitations of both whole blood samples to thaw and process in bulk later was an appropriate way to minimize inter-day variance, e.g., caused by changes in environmental or laboratory conditions such as reagent batch variance and that the process might result in the improved ex vivo condition of samples obtained.

We analysed PD-1 expression levels on leukocyte populations before therapy initiation and prior to the patients' second, fourth and sixth infusion with Nivolumab, respectively. Most notably, CD4+ T cells showed a decrease in PD-1 expression over the trial period, with the most distinct effects observed in CD4+ CD25+ Tregs, CD4+ CD38+ activated T cells and CD38+ activated Tregs. This decline was steady until the fourth Nivolumab administration, before a slight increase in expression levels before the sixth infusion.

It has been shown in various studies that regulatory T cells are able to suppress antitumor effects of the immune system (125). In a paper published in 1999, it was demonstrated that depleting the immune system of Tregs led to strong anti-tumor responses and tumor regression through cytotoxic T cell activity in mice (126). Other animal studies have confirmed this data and similar associations have been suggested in humans (125, 127).

High expression levels of PD-1 on Tregs as well as significant changes throughout our study period indicate the potential engagement of Tregs upon anti-PD-1 checkpoint inhibition in RCC and HNSCC. irAEs in our patient cohort all occurred after completion of blood draws. Changes in immunologic regulation in affected patients had perhaps already begun towards the end of our trial period. It has been implied that irAEs are partially result from the loss of Treg homeostasis (128), and the upregulation of PD-1 in

Tregs in our trial at C6 mirrored the counter effects to restore regulatory functions. Fittingly, rising PD-1 levels at C6 were only observed in the irAE group. However, this effect was observed in all studied immune cell subsets.

Both the PD-1/PDL-1 pathway and Tregs are known to play major roles in immune regulation, while Tregs themselves often also express high levels of PD-1. In fact, it has been shown that PDL-1 is a key inducer of Treg evolution (129, 130). The authors of the cited paper showed that development of naïve T cells into inducible Tregs depended on the presence of TGF-ß upon PD-1/PDL-1 ligation, while its absence led to differentiation into effector T cells (129). Promoting Treg development through PDL-1 expression is another possible immune escape mechanism of cancer cells, since Tregs negatively regulate effector T cells that could potentially target malignant tissue.

Accordingly, a group that studied TILs and circulating T cells in colorectal cancer patients found large numbers of potentially immunosuppressive Tregs that were likely derived from the TME and which expressed high levels of immune checkpoint receptors including PD-1 (131). Other trials have confirmed PD-1 as highly upregulated on Tregs in the TME of various types of cancers (132-134).

While it is the consensus that the effects of anti-PD-1 immune checkpoint therapy mostly rely on reinvigorating cytotoxic CD8+ T cells, it has furthermore been suggested that PD-1 blockade also leads to the limitation of the suppressive effects of Tregs on effector T cells and that this mechanism might unfold crucial additional therapy effects (134-136). Thus, assessing the PD-1 expression in Tregs of cancer patients treated with anti-PD-1 therapy is of utmost interest.

In CD8+ T cells, B cells and NK cells, PD-1 expression levels were relatively stable throughout the study period. Both a slight decrease of receptor expression on CD8+ T cells and an increase on CD8+ CD38+ T cells were non-significant. We further analysed our data by grouping patients according to occurrence of irAEs and therapy response.

We compared PD-1 expression levels on leukocyte subsets in samples from HNSCC and RCC patients. Interestingly, we found that PD-1 expression was consistently

higher in HNSCC patients throughout the entire period studied. This circumstance was most significant at baseline on all T cell populations and B cells. In both cancer entities, significant upregulation of PD-1 on immune cells in peripheral blood has been described (137, 138). Yet, to our knowledge, PD-1 expression levels of HNSCC and RCC in peripheral blood have not been directly compared before. However, both tumor types have been described to be highly immunogenic and therefore infiltrated by large numbers of TILs, suggesting a critical role of immune checkpoints in tumor formation and immune evasion (55, 73).

HPV infection plays an outstanding role in tumor formation of HNSCC, and it has been shown that HPV positivity correlates with PDL-1 expression levels in oropharyngeal squamous cell carcinoma (139). The authors of the cited paper also reported that in their study, HPV-positive cancers were more likely to show increased TIL infiltration (139). Another group studied the role of the PD-1/PDL-1 pathway in immune resistance of HNSCC tumors and observed high levels of PDL-1 on tumor tissue and of PD-1 on CD8+ TILs respectively in HPV-positive HNSCC (140). p16 is a tumor suppressor and highly associated with HPV positivity (141-143). While p16 expression is not strictly limited to HPV-positive tumors, it can be used as a surrogate marker for HPV positivity when cut-off values are applied (69, 70). Among HNSCC cases included in our study, 5 out of 9 tumors had elevated p16 expression levels and were categorized as p16+ by immunohistochemistry. Since HPV infection can trigger a cascade that leads to induction and upregulation of p16 resulting in tumor formation (65), it can be assumed that HPV infection played a considerable role in HNSCC formation among HPV+ patients in our cohort and essentially influenced immunogenicity and the pronounced expression of immune checkpoint receptors such as PD-1 in immune cells.

Fittingly, PD-1 expression levels were higher in p16+ HNSCC patients across all analysed leukocyte subsets from C1 to C4. However, all but CD4+ T cells including CD4+ CD38+ activated T cells and Tregs showed higher PD-1 levels in the p16group at C6. Differences between the groups were non-significant except for significantly higher PD-1 in Tregs in the p16+ group at C1. Nevertheless, our data suggests that higher levels of PD-1 in HNSCC peripheral immune cells can predominantly be attributed to HPV-positive tumors.

Additionally, we found that PD-1 levels of CD4+ T cells, CD4+ CD25+ Tregs and CD4+ CD25+ CD38+ activated Tregs in the RCC group significantly declined over the study period. Interpreting PD-1 expression as result of tumor antigen exposure, one could argue that such a decline might be a sign of effective therapy and tumor eradication, resulting in a decrease of antigen exposure, though patient numbers were too small to be further statistically stratified into subgroups of responders and non-responders in a meaningful manner.

IrAEs are potentially serious and represent a considerable obstacle in anti-PD-1 checkpoint therapy, since therapy disruption or discontinuation upon manifestation of irAEs is common. While the exact physiological mechanisms underlying the occurrence of irAEs are yet to be better understood, they are generally considered as inflammatory or auto-immune side effects of anti-PD-1 checkpoint therapy (144). Ever since therapies targeting immune checkpoints were established, irAE development upon treatment has been observed in clinical trials. Early on, various groups reported on a favourable connection between irAEs and the response to anti-CTLA-4 therapy in melanoma patients (145, 146). These findings were confirmed by similar data on melanoma patients treated with anti-PD-1 checkpoint inhibitors (147, 148).

In line with these results, irAEs have also been shown to correlate with better therapy response in RCC and HNSCC patients under anti-PD-1 or anti-PD-L1 therapy (149-151).

In our study, we compared PD-1 expression on peripheral blood immune cells of patients that developed irAEs and those who did not. Generally, we observed decreasing PD-1 levels in patients without irAEs, and increasing levels in patients with irAEs. The decrease of PD-1 in the non-irAE group was significant in CD4+ T cells, Tregs and CD38+ Tregs. As mentioned above, the occurrence of irAEs in our study seems to result in the upregulation of PD-1 in Tregs, perhaps as a mechanism to re-establish their regulatory function. Furthermore, our data suggests that lack of irAEs leads to downregulation or degradation of PD-1 under anti-PD-1 therapy. Without the trigger of auto-immune events, PD-1 upregulation might not be initiated as pronounced, or not at all.

IrAE development has been associated with the upregulation of interferon- $\gamma$  secretion (152-154), a pro-inflammatory cytokine that is secreted by T cells and NK cells.

Furthermore, interferon γ has been shown to induce PD-1 expression through upregulation of its ligands (155-157). Higher levels of PD-1 in the irAE group in our trial as well downregulation of PD-1 in non-irAE patients are therefore plausible.

When comparing the PD-1 levels of the irAE to the non-irAE group throughout the trial period, the results were non-significant, with one exception: CD8+ CD38+ activated T cells showed significantly higher PD-1 expression levels in the irAE group at C6 compared to the group without irAEs. Activated effector T cells have been considered responsible for irAE development and they have been detected at the sites of several affected organs respectively (152, 158-161). Furthermore, it was previously shown that irAE onset correlates with higher PD-1 levels in peripheral CD4+ and CD8+ T cells in RCC patients (161). Simultaneous occurrence of PD-1 upregulation in recently activated CD38+ effector T cells and irAEs in our patient cohort might reflect that T cells activated by PD-1 blockade are in part responsible for irAE development. In a mouse model, it was observed that thyreoditis under anti-PD-1 therapy could be prevented completely by depletion of CD4+ T cells and partially by depletion of CD8+ T cells (152). While the results of higher PD-1 in irAE patients in our study were only significant in CD8+ CD38+ T cells, they were also observable in CD8+, CD4+ and CD4+ CD38+ T cells, and thus fit the cited data.

These findings have to be validated by carrying out analyses in larger clinical trials. However, our data hints at the occurrence of irAEs being associated with higher expression levels of PD-1 across various leukocyte subsets, most distinctly in T cells in HNSCC and RCC patients.

We sought to study the effects of PD-1 status on therapy response and divided our patients into a group with progressive disease and another one of patients with stable disease or partial response to therapy with Nivolumab, so as to compare PD-1 expression levels in peripheral blood leukocytes. Overall, expression levels were relatively stable over the study period and we did not observe significant differences between the two groups. However, PD-1 expression tended to be higher in the SD/PR group on the T cell subsets studied, most notably in CD8+ T cells and CD8+ CD38+ activated T cells.

While our results hint at higher levels of PD-1 in T cells being associated with improved therapy response, our data was non-significant in this regard, which again

necessitates further clinical trials with larger patient cohorts that might lead to more distinct results.

We furthermore observed a significant decrease in PD-1 expression on CD4+ T cells, CD4+ CD25+ Tregs and CD38+ activated Tregs in the PD group. The latter showed a similar decrease in the SD/PR group. As stated before, Tregs seem to play a major role in the formation of various kinds of cancer as well as in the effects of anti-PD-1 checkpoint therapy.

Since PD-1 receptors on Tregs are a potential target of anti-PD-1 checkpoint therapy, the decay and downregulation of PD-1 expression might coincide with the decline of therapy response. Hence, the therapeutic antibody might no longer be able to suppress the negative regulatory functions of Tregs on anti-tumor immunity.

While the role of T cells in anti-PD-1 checkpoint therapy has been studied extensively and the underlying mechanisms have been becoming more clear, the role of B cells in this regard is still largely unknown. It has been shown that B cells express considerable levels of PD-1; however, its function in the cells and role in cancer have remained mostly unclear (2, 12). Recent data suggest that peripheral PD-1+ B cells possess pronounced regulatory functions by suppressing CD4+ and CD8+ T cell proliferation in in vitro experiments (162). In line with this, it has been reported that elimination of immunosuppressive B cells led to significant improvement in treating prostate cancer with chemotherapeutic agent oxaliplatin in murine models (163). However, depletion of B cells does not seem to have effects on the anti-tumor activity of PD-1 inhibitors, as a study on murine melanoma and colon cancer models investigated (164).

It has also previously been shown that NK cells express PD-1 and that the PD-1 pathway might be a key regulator of NK cell exhaustion in various tumor entities (165-167). While the function of the inhibitory receptor in the cells and the possible implications for anti-PD-1 checkpoint therapy are still under investigation, recent data showed that poorer anti-tumor activity is associated with pronounced PD-1 expression in NK cells (166, 167). Furthermore, it was shown that PD-1 inhibition carries out its therapeutical effects not only through T cells but also NK cells (121). Cytotoxic T cells can only target cells that express HLA-I, whereas NK cells recognize cells with abnormal or absent HLA-I expression (165). Therefore, NK cells can additionally contribute to therapeutic PD-1 blockade effects.

Generally, we observed relatively low levels of PD-1 on NK cells compared to T cells. However, in our study, T cells, B cells and NK cells showed similar dynamics in PD-1 expression changes over the trial period, e.g., higher PD-1 levels in HNSCC patients compared to RCC patients and differences in patients with and without irAEs. This could hint at distinct similarities in the underlying regulatory mechanisms and signalling pathways of PD-1 expression in B cells, NK cells and T cells.

### 7 Limitations

The results of our study have to be considered with the caveat that there was a relatively small cohort of 17 patients. Broadening the inclusion criteria, e.g., including patients under treatment with Pembrolizumab or with further tumor entities could allow recruitment of a larger patient cohort without considerably extending the recruitment period. Furthermore, we chose an exploratory approach to our research questions and compared baseline PD-1 values to receptor expression under Nivolumab therapy as well as subgroups of patients according to properties like irAEs and tumor type. Including a control cohort with healthy individuals could lead to further interesting results in subsequent studies.

#### 8 Summary

We showed that in stabilized and frozen peripheral whole blood samples of HNSCC and RCC patients treated with the anti-PD-1 monoclonal antibody Nivolumab, PD-1 could reliably be stained with antibodies for flow cytometric analysis. We stained unbound PD-1 directly and PD-1 bound by Nivolumab indirectly using a secondary IgG4-antibody. Following therapy initiation, we demonstrated that unbound PD-1 levels decreased and Nivolumab-bound levels increased on all leukocyte subsets included in our analysis and that receptor binding status remained relatively stable throughout our trial.

In comparing tumor entities, we showed that all studied leukocyte populations expressed higher levels of PD-1 in HNSCC patients compared to RCC patients throughout the entire study period, significantly so, in all T cell subsets, as well as B cells before the start of immune checkpoint therapy. By stratifying HNSCC patients according to tumor HPV status, we demonstrated that higher PD-1 expression in HNSCC patients could be attributed to HPV+ tumors.

In addition, we showed that immune cell PD-1 expression levels of patients with irAEs tend to be higher compared to those without irAEs, especially towards the end of the immune monitoring period in our trial. This observation was most distinct and only significant in CD8+ CD38+ activated T cells before the sixth administration of Nivolumab therapy.

We furthermore observed that PD-1 expression levels were more pronounced in patients with stable disease or partial response to therapy compared to patients with progressive disease. These results, however, were non-significant and larger trials are needed to investigate associations regarding therapy response.

We observed considerable expression of PD-1 in B cells and NK cells. While we witnessed changes in expression levels similar to those in T cells throughout the trial, our data did not show any significant associations to the occurrence of adverse events or therapy response.

In conclusion, while being limited by a relatively small patient cohort, the insights of our data provide a promising contribution on the path to finding reliable biomarkers for predicting the response to anti-PD-1 checkpoint therapy in RCC and HNSCC patients.

## 9 Bibliography

1. Ishida Y, Agata Y, Shibahara K, Honjo T. Induced expression of PD-1, a novel member of the immunoglobulin gene superfamily, upon programmed cell death. Embo j. 1992;11(11):3887-95.

2. Agata Y, Kawasaki A, Nishimura H, Ishida Y, Tsubata T, Yagita H, Honjo T. Expression of the PD-1 antigen on the surface of stimulated mouse T and B lymphocytes. Int Immunol. 1996;8(5):765-72.

3. Nishimura H, Nose M, Hiai H, Minato N, Honjo T. Development of lupus-like autoimmune diseases by disruption of the PD-1 gene encoding an ITIM motif-carrying immunoreceptor. Immunity. 1999;11(2):141-51.

4. Nishimura H, Okazaki T, Tanaka Y, Nakatani K, Hara M, Matsumori A, Sasayama S, Mizoguchi A, Hiai H, Minato N, Honjo T. Autoimmune dilated cardiomyopathy in PD-1 receptor-deficient mice. Science. 2001;291(5502):319-22.

5. Wang J, Yoshida T, Nakaki F, Hiai H, Okazaki T, Honjo T. Establishment of NOD-Pdcd1-/mice as an efficient animal model of type I diabetes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2005;102(33):11823-8.

6. Wang J, Okazaki IM, Yoshida T, Chikuma S, Kato Y, Nakaki F, Hiai H, Honjo T, Okazaki T. PD-1 deficiency results in the development of fatal myocarditis in MRL mice. Int Immunol. 2010;22(6):443-52.

7. Zhang X, Schwartz JC, Guo X, Bhatia S, Cao E, Lorenz M, Cammer M, Chen L, Zhang ZY, Edidin MA, Nathenson SG, Almo SC. Structural and functional analysis of the costimulatory receptor programmed death-1. Immunity. 2004;20(3):337-47.

8. Chen D, Tan S, Zhang H, Wang H, He W, Shi R, Tong Z, Zhu J, Cheng H, Gao S, Chai Y, Qi J, Xiao M, Yan J, Gao GF. The FG Loop of PD-1 Serves as a "Hotspot" for Therapeutic Monoclonal Antibodies in Tumor Immune Checkpoint Therapy. iScience. 2019;14:113-24.

9. Okada M, Chikuma S, Kondo T, Hibino S, Machiyama H, Yokosuka T, Nakano M, Yoshimura A. Blockage of Core Fucosylation Reduces Cell-Surface Expression of PD-1 and Promotes Anti-tumor Immune Responses of T Cells. Cell Rep. 2017;20(5):1017-28.

10. Tan S, Zhang H, Chai Y, Song H, Tong Z, Wang Q, Qi J, Wong G, Zhu X, Liu WJ, Gao S, Wang Z, Shi Y, Yang F, Gao GF, Yan J. An unexpected N-terminal loop in PD-1 dominates binding by nivolumab. Nat Commun. 2017;8:14369.

11. Na Z, Yeo SP, Bharath SR, Bowler MW, Balıkçı E, Wang CI, Song H. Structural basis for blocking PD-1-mediated immune suppression by therapeutic antibody pembrolizumab. Cell Res. 2017;27(1):147-50.

12. Sharpe AH, Pauken KE. The diverse functions of the PD1 inhibitory pathway. Nature Reviews Immunology. 2018;18(3):153-67.

13. Eppihimer MJ, Gunn J, Freeman GJ, Greenfield EA, Chernova T, Erickson J, Leonard JP. Expression and regulation of the PD-L1 immunoinhibitory molecule on microvascular endothelial cells. Microcirculation. 2002;9(2):133-45.

14. Schreiner B, Mitsdoerffer M, Kieseier BC, Chen L, Hartung HP, Weller M, Wiendl H. Interferon-beta enhances monocyte and dendritic cell expression of B7-H1 (PD-L1), a strong inhibitor of autologous T-cell activation: relevance for the immune modulatory effect in multiple sclerosis. J Neuroimmunol. 2004;155(1-2):172-82.

15. Chemnitz JM, Parry RV, Nichols KE, June CH, Riley JL. SHP-1 and SHP-2 associate with immunoreceptor tyrosine-based switch motif of programmed death 1 upon primary human T

cell stimulation, but only receptor ligation prevents T cell activation. J Immunol. 2004;173(2):945-54.

16. Okazaki T, Maeda A, Nishimura H, Kurosaki T, Honjo T. PD-1 immunoreceptor inhibits B cell receptor-mediated signaling by recruiting src homology 2-domain-containing tyrosine phosphatase 2 to phosphotyrosine. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2001;98(24):13866-71.

17. Yokosuka T, Takamatsu M, Kobayashi-Imanishi W, Hashimoto-Tane A, Azuma M, Saito T. Programmed cell death 1 forms negative costimulatory microclusters that directly inhibit T cell receptor signaling by recruiting phosphatase SHP2. J Exp Med. 2012;209(6):1201-17.

18. Bardhan K, Aksoylar HI, Le Bourgeois T, Strauss L, Weaver JD, Delcuze B, Charest A, Patsoukis N, Boussiotis VA. Phosphorylation of PD-1-Y248 is a marker of PD-1-mediated inhibitory function in human T cells. Sci Rep. 2019;9(1):17252.

19. Freeman Gordon J. Structures of PD-1 with its ligands: Sideways and dancing cheek to cheek. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 2008;105(30):10275-6.

20. Hui E, Cheung J, Zhu J, Su X, Taylor MJ, Wallweber HA, Sasmal DK, Huang J, Kim JM, Mellman I, Vale RD. T cell costimulatory receptor CD28 is a primary target for PD-1-mediated inhibition. Science. 2017;355(6332):1428-33.

21. Kamphorst AO, Wieland A, Nasti T, Yang S, Zhang R, Barber DL, Konieczny BT, Daugherty CZ, Koenig L, Yu K, Sica GL, Sharpe AH, Freeman GJ, Blazar BR, Turka LA, Owonikoko TK, Pillai RN, Ramalingam SS, Araki K, Ahmed R. Rescue of exhausted CD8 T cells by PD-1-targeted therapies is CD28-dependent. Science. 2017;355(6332):1423-7.

22. Im SJ, Hashimoto M, Gerner MY, Lee J, Kissick HT, Burger MC, Shan Q, Hale JS, Lee J, Nasti TH, Sharpe AH, Freeman GJ, Germain RN, Nakaya HI, Xue HH, Ahmed R. Defining CD8+ T cells that provide the proliferative burst after PD-1 therapy. Nature. 2016;537(7620):417-21.

 Zhao Y, Harrison DL, Song Y, Ji J, Huang J, Hui E. Antigen-Presenting Cell-Intrinsic PD-1 Neutralizes PD-L1 in cis to Attenuate PD-1 Signaling in T Cells. Cell Rep. 2018;24(2):379-90.e6.
 Patsoukis N, Wang Q, Strauss L, Boussiotis VA. Revisiting the PD-1 pathway. Sci Adv. 2020;6(38).

25. Barber DL, Wherry EJ, Masopust D, Zhu B, Allison JP, Sharpe AH, Freeman GJ, Ahmed R. Restoring function in exhausted CD8 T cells during chronic viral infection. Nature. 2006;439(7077):682-7.

26. Zajac AJ, Blattman JN, Murali-Krishna K, Sourdive DJ, Suresh M, Altman JD, Ahmed R. Viral immune evasion due to persistence of activated T cells without effector function. J Exp Med. 1998;188(12):2205-13.

27. Wherry EJ, Blattman JN, Murali-Krishna K, van der Most R, Ahmed R. Viral persistence alters CD8 T-cell immunodominance and tissue distribution and results in distinct stages of functional impairment. J Virol. 2003;77(8):4911-27.

28. Brooks DG, Teyton L, Oldstone MB, McGavern DB. Intrinsic functional dysregulation of CD4 T cells occurs rapidly following persistent viral infection. J Virol. 2005;79(16):10514-27.

29. Oxenius A, Zinkernagel RM, Hengartner H. Comparison of activation versus induction of unresponsiveness of virus-specific CD4+ and CD8+ T cells upon acute versus persistent viral infection. Immunity. 1998;9(4):449-57.

30. Wherry EJ. T cell exhaustion. Nature Immunology. 2011;12(6):492-9.

31. McLane LM, Abdel-Hakeem MS, Wherry EJ. CD8 T Cell Exhaustion During Chronic Viral Infection and Cancer. Annual Review of Immunology. 2015;37(1):457-95.

32. Schietinger A, Philip M, Krisnawan VE, Chiu EY, Delrow JJ, Basom RS, Lauer P, Brockstedt DG, Knoblaugh SE, Hämmerling GJ, Schell TD, Garbi N, Greenberg PD. Tumor-Specific T Cell

Dysfunction Is a Dynamic Antigen-Driven Differentiation Program Initiated Early during Tumorigenesis. Immunity. 2016;45(2):389-401.

33. Mumprecht S, Schürch C, Schwaller J, Solenthaler M, Ochsenbein AF. Programmed death 1 signaling on chronic myeloid leukemia–specific T cells results in T-cell exhaustion and disease progression. Blood. 2009;114(8):1528-36.

34. Ahmadzadeh M, Johnson LA, Heemskerk B, Wunderlich JR, Dudley ME, White DE, Rosenberg SA. Tumor antigen–specific CD8 T cells infiltrating the tumor express high levels of PD-1 and are functionally impaired. Blood. 2009;114(8):1537-44.

35. Zhang Y, Huang S, Gong D, Qin Y, Shen Q. Programmed death-1 upregulation is correlated with dysfunction of tumor-infiltrating CD8+ T lymphocytes in human non-small cell lung cancer. Cellular & Molecular Immunology. 2010;7(5):389-95.

36. Curiel TJ, Wei S, Dong H, Alvarez X, Cheng P, Mottram P, Krzysiek R, Knutson KL, Daniel B, Zimmermann MC, David O, Burow M, Gordon A, Dhurandhar N, Myers L, Berggren R, Hemminki A, Alvarez RD, Emilie D, Curiel DT, Chen L, Zou W. Blockade of B7-H1 improves myeloid dendritic cell–mediated antitumor immunity. Nature Medicine. 2003;9(5):562-7.

37. Topalian SL, Drake CG, Pardoll DM. Targeting the PD-1/B7-H1(PD-L1) pathway to activate anti-tumor immunity. Current Opinion in Immunology. 2012;24(2):207-12.

38. Hodi FS, O'Day SJ, McDermott DF, Weber RW, Sosman JA, Haanen JB, Gonzalez R, Robert C, Schadendorf D, Hassel JC, Akerley W, van den Eertwegh AJ, Lutzky J, Lorigan P, Vaubel JM, Linette GP, Hogg D, Ottensmeier CH, Lebbé C, Peschel C, Quirt I, Clark JI, Wolchok JD, Weber JS, Tian J, Yellin MJ, Nichol GM, Hoos A, Urba WJ. Improved survival with ipilimumab in patients with metastatic melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2010;363(8):711-23.

39. Robert C, Thomas L, Bondarenko I, O'Day S, Weber J, Garbe C, Lebbe C, Baurain JF, Testori A, Grob JJ, Davidson N, Richards J, Maio M, Hauschild A, Miller WH, Jr., Gascon P, Lotem M, Harmankaya K, Ibrahim R, Francis S, Chen TT, Humphrey R, Hoos A, Wolchok JD. Ipilimumab plus dacarbazine for previously untreated metastatic melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2011;364(26):2517-26.

40. Raedler LA. Opdivo (Nivolumab): Second PD-1 Inhibitor Receives FDA Approval for
Unresectable or Metastatic Melanoma. Am Health Drug Benefits. 2015;8(Spec Feature):180-3.
41. Larkin J, Chiarion-Sileni V, Gonzalez R, Grob JJ, Cowey CL, Lao CD, Schadendorf D,

Dummer R, Smylie M, Rutkowski P, Ferrucci PF, Hill A, Wagstaff J, Carlino MS, Haanen JB, Maio M, Marquez-Rodas I, McArthur GA, Ascierto PA, Long GV, Callahan MK, Postow MA, Grossmann K, Sznol M, Dreno B, Bastholt L, Yang A, Rollin LM, Horak C, Hodi FS, Wolchok JD. Combined Nivolumab and Ipilimumab or Monotherapy in Untreated Melanoma. New England Journal of Medicine. 2015;373(1):23-34.

42. Wolchok JD, Chiarion-Sileni V, Gonzalez R, Rutkowski P, Grob J-J, Cowey CL, Lao CD, Wagstaff J, Schadendorf D, Ferrucci PF, Smylie M, Dummer R, Hill A, Hogg D, Haanen J, Carlino MS, Bechter O, Maio M, Marquez-Rodas I, Guidoboni M, McArthur G, Lebbé C, Ascierto PA, Long GV, Cebon J, Sosman J, Postow MA, Callahan MK, Walker D, Rollin L, Bhore R, Hodi FS, Larkin J. Overall Survival with Combined Nivolumab and Ipilimumab in Advanced Melanoma. New England Journal of Medicine. 2017;377(14):1345-56.

43. Hodi FS, Chiarion-Sileni V, Gonzalez R, Grob JJ, Rutkowski P, Cowey CL, Lao CD, Schadendorf D, Wagstaff J, Dummer R, Ferrucci PF, Smylie M, Hill A, Hogg D, Marquez-Rodas I, Jiang J, Rizzo J, Larkin J, Wolchok JD. Nivolumab plus ipilimumab or nivolumab alone versus ipilimumab alone in advanced melanoma (CheckMate 067): 4-year outcomes of a multicentre, randomised, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2018;19(11):1480-92. 44. Opdivo EMA 2021 [updated 11.02.22; cited 2022 Apr 3]. Available from: https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/medicines/human/EPAR/opdivo.

45. Topalian SL, Hodi FS, Brahmer JR, Gettinger SN, Smith DC, McDermott DF, Powderly JD, Carvajal RD, Sosman JA, Atkins MB, Leming PD, Spigel DR, Antonia SJ, Horn L, Drake CG, Pardoll DM, Chen L, Sharfman WH, Anders RA, Taube JM, McMiller TL, Xu H, Korman AJ, Jure-Kunkel M, Agrawal S, McDonald D, Kollia GD, Gupta A, Wigginton JM, Sznol M. Safety, activity, and immune correlates of anti-PD-1 antibody in cancer. N Engl J Med. 2012;366(26):2443-54.

46. Brahmer JR, Drake CG, Wollner I, Powderly JD, Picus J, Sharfman WH, Stankevich E, Pons A, Salay TM, McMiller TL, Gilson MM, Wang C, Selby M, Taube JM, Anders R, Chen L, Korman AJ, Pardoll DM, Lowy I, Topalian SL. Phase I Study of Single-Agent Anti–Programmed Death-1 (MDX-1106) in Refractory Solid Tumors: Safety, Clinical Activity, Pharmacodynamics, and Immunologic Correlates. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2010;28(19):3167-75.

47. Saad E, Oroya Lazo A, Rudd C. Abstract 6528: Anti-PD-1 induces the endocytosis of the co-receptor from the surface of T-cells: Nivolumab is more effective than Pembrolizumab2020. 6528- p.

48. Hirano F, Kaneko K, Tamura H, Dong H, Wang S, Ichikawa M, Rietz C, Flies DB, Lau JS, Zhu G, Tamada K, Chen L. Blockade of B7-H1 and PD-1 by monoclonal antibodies potentiates cancer therapeutic immunity. Cancer Res. 2005;65(3):1089-96.

49. John LB, Devaud C, Duong CPM, Yong CS, Beavis PA, Haynes NM, Chow MT, Smyth MJ, Kershaw MH, Darcy PK. Anti-PD-1 Antibody Therapy Potently Enhances the Eradication of Established Tumors By Gene-Modified T Cells. Clinical Cancer Research. 2013;19(20):5636-46.
50. Das R, Verma R, Sznol M, Boddupalli CS, Gettinger SN, Kluger H, Callahan M, Wolchok JD, Halaban R, Dhodapkar MV, Dhodapkar KM. Combination Therapy with Anti–CTLA-4 and Anti–PD-1 Leads to Distinct Immunologic Changes In Vivo. The Journal of Immunology.

2015;194(3):950.

51. Kwok G, Yau TCC, Chiu JW, Tse E, Kwong Y-L. Pembrolizumab (Keytruda). Hum Vaccin Immunother. 2016;12(11):2777-89.

52. Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2020. CA Cancer J Clin. 2020;70(1):7-30.

53. Jensen HK, Donskov F, Marcussen N, Nordsmark M, Lundbeck F, von der Maase H. Presence of intratumoral neutrophils is an independent prognostic factor in localized renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2009;27(28):4709-17.

54. Webster WS, Lohse CM, Thompson RH, Dong H, Frigola X, Dicks DL, Sengupta S, Frank I, Leibovich BC, Blute ML, Cheville JC, Kwon ED. Mononuclear cell infiltration in clear-cell renal cell carcinoma independently predicts patient survival. Cancer. 2006;107(1):46-53.

55. Nakano O, Sato M, Naito Y, Suzuki K, Orikasa S, Aizawa M, Suzuki Y, Shintaku I, Nagura H, Ohtani H. Proliferative activity of intratumoral CD8(+) T-lymphocytes as a prognostic factor in human renal cell carcinoma: clinicopathologic demonstration of antitumor immunity. Cancer Res. 2001;61(13):5132-6.

Rini BI, Campbell SC, Escudier B. Renal cell carcinoma. Lancet. 2009;373(9669):1119-32.
 Janowitz T, Welsh SJ, Zaki K, Mulders P, Eisen T. Adjuvant therapy in renal cell

carcinoma-past, present, and future. Semin Oncol. 2013;40(4):482-91.

58. Escudier B, Porta C, Schmidinger M, Rioux-Leclercq N, Bex A, Khoo V, Grünwald V, Gillessen S, Horwich A. Renal cell carcinoma: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up<sup>†</sup>. Ann Oncol. 2019;30(5):706-20.

59. Xu JX, Maher VE, Zhang L, Tang S, Sridhara R, Ibrahim A, Kim G, Pazdur R. FDA Approval Summary: Nivolumab in Advanced Renal Cell Carcinoma After Anti-Angiogenic Therapy and Exploratory Predictive Biomarker Analysis. Oncologist. 2017;22(3):311-7.

60. Powles T, Plimack ER, Soulières D, Waddell T, Stus V, Gafanov R, Nosov D, Pouliot F, Melichar B, Vynnychenko I, Azevedo SJ, Borchiellini D, McDermott RS, Bedke J, Tamada S, Yin L, Chen M, Molife LR, Atkins MB, Rini BI. Pembrolizumab plus axitinib versus sunitinib monotherapy as first-line treatment of advanced renal cell carcinoma (KEYNOTE-426): extended follow-up from a randomised, open-label, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2020;21(12):1563-73.

61. Albiges L, Tannir NM, Burotto M, McDermott D, Plimack ER, Barthélémy P, Porta C, Powles T, Donskov F, George S, Kollmannsberger CK, Gurney H, Grimm MO, Tomita Y, Castellano D, Rini BI, Choueiri TK, Saggi SS, McHenry MB, Motzer RJ. Nivolumab plus ipilimumab versus sunitinib for first-line treatment of advanced renal cell carcinoma: extended 4-year follow-up of the phase III CheckMate 214 trial. ESMO Open. 2020;5(6):e001079.

62. Geissler K, Fornara P, Lautenschläger C, Holzhausen H-J, Seliger B, Riemann D. Immune signature of tumor infiltrating immune cells in renal cancer. Oncoimmunology. 2015;4(1):e985082-e.

63. Kim KS, Sekar RR, Patil D, Dimarco MA, Kissick HT, Bilen MA, Osunkoya AO, Master VA. Evaluation of programmed cell death protein 1 (PD-1) expression as a prognostic biomarker in patients with clear cell renal cell carcinoma. Oncoimmunology. 2018;7(4):e1413519.

64. Incorvaia L, Fanale D, Badalamenti G, Porta C, Olive D, De Luca I, Brando C, Rizzo M, Messina C, Rediti M, Russo A, Bazan V, Iovanna JL. Baseline plasma levels of soluble PD-1, PD-L1, and BTN3A1 predict response to nivolumab treatment in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma: a step toward a biomarker for therapeutic decisions. Oncoimmunology. 2020;9(1):1832348.

65. Johnson DE, Burtness B, Leemans CR, Lui VWY, Bauman JE, Grandis JR. Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. Nat Rev Dis Primers. 2020;6(1):92.

66. Ferlay J, Colombet M, Soerjomataram I, Mathers C, Parkin DM, Piñeros M, Znaor A, Bray F. Estimating the global cancer incidence and mortality in 2018: GLOBOCAN sources and methods. Int J Cancer. 2019;144(8):1941-53.

67. Zhang L-W, Li J, Cong X, Hu X-S, Li D, Wu L-L, Hua H, Yu G-Y, Kerr AR. Incidence and mortality trends in oral and oropharyngeal cancers in China, 2005–2013. Cancer Epidemiology. 2018;57:120-6.

68. Mathur P, Sathishkumar K, Chaturvedi M, Das P, Sudarshan KL, Santhappan S, Nallasamy V, John A, Narasimhan S, Roselind FS. Cancer Statistics, 2020: Report From National Cancer Registry Programme, India. JCO Global Oncology. 2020(6):1063-75.

69. Ferris RL, Blumenschein G, Jr., Fayette J, Guigay J, Colevas AD, Licitra L, Harrington K, Kasper S, Vokes EE, Even C, Worden F, Saba NF, Iglesias Docampo LC, Haddad R, Rordorf T, Kiyota N, Tahara M, Monga M, Lynch M, Geese WJ, Kopit J, Shaw JW, Gillison ML. Nivolumab for Recurrent Squamous-Cell Carcinoma of the Head and Neck. N Engl J Med. 2016;375(19):1856-67.

70. Seiwert TY, Burtness B, Mehra R, Weiss J, Berger R, Eder JP, Heath K, McClanahan T, Lunceford J, Gause C, Cheng JD, Chow LQ. Safety and clinical activity of pembrolizumab for treatment of recurrent or metastatic squamous cell carcinoma of the head and neck (KEYNOTE-012): an open-label, multicentre, phase 1b trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(7):956-65.

71. Burtness B, Harrington KJ, Greil R, Soulières D, Tahara M, de Castro G, Jr., Psyrri A, Basté N, Neupane P, Bratland Å, Fuereder T, Hughes BGM, Mesía R, Ngamphaiboon N, Rordorf T, Wan Ishak WZ, Hong RL, González Mendoza R, Roy A, Zhang Y, Gumuscu B, Cheng JD, Jin F, Rischin D. Pembrolizumab alone or with chemotherapy versus cetuximab with chemotherapy for

recurrent or metastatic squamous cell carcinoma of the head and neck (KEYNOTE-048): a randomised, open-label, phase 3 study. Lancet. 2019;394(10212):1915-28.

72. Chaturvedi AK, Engels EA, Pfeiffer RM, Hernandez BY, Xiao W, Kim E, Jiang B, Goodman MT, Sibug-Saber M, Cozen W, Liu L, Lynch CF, Wentzensen N, Jordan RC, Altekruse S, Anderson WF, Rosenberg PS, Gillison ML. Human papillomavirus and rising oropharyngeal cancer incidence in the United States. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29(32):4294-301.

73. Partlová S, Bouček J, Kloudová K, Lukešová E, Zábrodský M, Grega M, Fučíková J, Truxová I, Tachezy R, Špíšek R, Fialová A. Distinct patterns of intratumoral immune cell infiltrates in patients with HPV-associated compared to non-virally induced head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. Oncoimmunology. 2015;4(1):e965570.

74. Badoual C, Hans S, Merillon N, Van Ryswick C, Ravel P, Benhamouda N, Levionnois E, Nizard M, Si-Mohamed A, Besnier N, Gey A, Rotem-Yehudar R, Pere H, Tran T, Guerin CL, Chauvat A, Dransart E, Alanio C, Albert S, Barry B, Sandoval F, Quintin-Colonna F, Bruneval P, Fridman WH, Lemoine FM, Oudard S, Johannes L, Olive D, Brasnu D, Tartour E. PD-1–Expressing Tumor-Infiltrating T Cells Are a Favorable Prognostic Biomarker in HPV-Associated Head and Neck Cancer. Cancer Research. 2013;73(1):128.

75. Borghaei H, Paz-Ares L, Horn L, Spigel DR, Steins M, Ready NE, Chow LQ, Vokes EE, Felip E, Holgado E, Barlesi F, Kohlhäufl M, Arrieta O, Burgio MA, Fayette J, Lena H, Poddubskaya E, Gerber DE, Gettinger SN, Rudin CM, Rizvi N, Crinò L, Blumenschein GR, Jr., Antonia SJ, Dorange C, Harbison CT, Graf Finckenstein F, Brahmer JR. Nivolumab versus Docetaxel in Advanced Nonsquamous Non-Small-Cell Lung Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(17):1627-39.

76. Garon EB, Rizvi NA, Hui R, Leighl N, Balmanoukian AS, Eder JP, Patnaik A, Aggarwal C, Gubens M, Horn L, Carcereny E, Ahn MJ, Felip E, Lee JS, Hellmann MD, Hamid O, Goldman JW, Soria JC, Dolled-Filhart M, Rutledge RZ, Zhang J, Lunceford JK, Rangwala R, Lubiniecki GM, Roach C, Emancipator K, Gandhi L. Pembrolizumab for the treatment of non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2015;372(21):2018-28.

77. Gibney GT, Weiner LM, Atkins MB. Predictive biomarkers for checkpoint inhibitor-based immunotherapy. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(12):e542-e51.

78. Lin B, Du L, Li H, Zhu X, Cui L, Li X. Tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes: Warriors fight against tumors powerfully. Biomed Pharmacother. 2020;132:110873.

79. Huh JW, Lee JH, Kim HR. Prognostic significance of tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes for patients with colorectal cancer. Arch Surg. 2012;147(4):366-72.

80. Zeng DQ, Yu YF, Ou QY, Li XY, Zhong RZ, Xie CM, Hu QG. Prognostic and predictive value of tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes for clinical therapeutic research in patients with non-small cell lung cancer. Oncotarget. 2016;7(12):13765-81.

81. Thomas NE, Busam KJ, From L, Kricker A, Armstrong BK, Anton-Culver H, Gruber SB, Gallagher RP, Zanetti R, Rosso S, Dwyer T, Venn A, Kanetsky PA, Groben PA, Hao H, Orlow I, Reiner AS, Luo L, Paine S, Ollila DW, Wilcox H, Begg CB, Berwick M. Tumor-infiltrating lymphocyte grade in primary melanomas is independently associated with melanoma-specific survival in the population-based genes, environment and melanoma study. J Clin Oncol. 2013;31(33):4252-9.

82. Hamid O, Schmidt H, Nissan A, Ridolfi L, Aamdal S, Hansson J, Guida M, Hyams DM, Gómez H, Bastholt L, Chasalow SD, Berman D. A prospective phase II trial exploring the association between tumor microenvironment biomarkers and clinical activity of ipilimumab in advanced melanoma. J Transl Med. 2011;9:204.

83. Tumeh PC, Harview CL, Yearley JH, Shintaku IP, Taylor EJ, Robert L, Chmielowski B, Spasic M, Henry G, Ciobanu V, West AN, Carmona M, Kivork C, Seja E, Cherry G, Gutierrez AJ,

Grogan TR, Mateus C, Tomasic G, Glaspy JA, Emerson RO, Robins H, Pierce RH, Elashoff DA, Robert C, Ribas A. PD-1 blockade induces responses by inhibiting adaptive immune resistance. Nature. 2014;515(7528):568-71.

84. Chen PL, Roh W, Reuben A, Cooper ZA, Spencer CN, Prieto PA, Miller JP, Bassett RL, Gopalakrishnan V, Wani K, De Macedo MP, Austin-Breneman JL, Jiang H, Chang Q, Reddy SM, Chen WS, Tetzlaff MT, Broaddus RJ, Davies MA, Gershenwald JE, Haydu L, Lazar AJ, Patel SP, Hwu P, Hwu WJ, Diab A, Glitza IC, Woodman SE, Vence LM, Wistuba, II, Amaria RN, Kwong LN, Prieto V, Davis RE, Ma W, Overwijk WW, Sharpe AH, Hu J, Futreal PA, Blando J, Sharma P, Allison JP, Chin L, Wargo JA. Analysis of Immune Signatures in Longitudinal Tumor Samples Yields Insight into Biomarkers of Response and Mechanisms of Resistance to Immune Checkpoint Blockade. Cancer Discov. 2016;6(8):827-37.

85. Rosati E, Dowds CM, Liaskou E, Henriksen EKK, Karlsen TH, Franke A. Overview of methodologies for T-cell receptor repertoire analysis. BMC Biotechnology. 2017;17(1):61.

86. Zhigalova EA, Izosimova AI, Yuzhakova DV, Volchkova LN, Shagina IA, Turchaninova MA, Serebrovskaya EO, Zagaynova EV, Chudakov DM, Sharonov GV. RNA-Seq-Based TCR Profiling Reveals Persistently Increased Intratumoral Clonality in Responders to Anti-PD-1 Therapy. Frontiers in oncology. 2020;10:385-.

87. Rosner S, Kwong E, Shoushtari AN, Friedman CF, Betof AS, Brady MS, Coit DG, Callahan MK, Wolchok JD, Chapman PB, Panageas KS, Postow MA. Peripheral blood clinical laboratory variables associated with outcomes following combination nivolumab and ipilimumab immunotherapy in melanoma. Cancer Med. 2018;7(3):690-7.

88. Khoja L, Atenafu EG, Templeton A, Qye Y, Chappell MA, Saibil S, Hogg D, Butler MO, Joshua AM. The full blood count as a biomarker of outcome and toxicity in ipilimumab-treated cutaneous metastatic melanoma. Cancer Med. 2016;5(10):2792-9.

89. Soyano AE, Dholaria B, Marin-Acevedo JA, Diehl N, Hodge D, Luo Y, Manochakian R, Chumsri S, Adjei A, Knutson KL, Lou Y. Peripheral blood biomarkers correlate with outcomes in advanced non-small cell lung Cancer patients treated with anti-PD-1 antibodies. J Immunother Cancer. 2018;6(1):129.

90. Cao D, Xu H, Xu X, Guo T, Ge W. A reliable and feasible way to predict the benefits of Nivolumab in patients with non-small cell lung cancer: a pooled analysis of 14 retrospective studies. Oncoimmunology. 2018;7(11):e1507262.

91. Ferrucci PF, Ascierto PA, Pigozzo J, Del Vecchio M, Maio M, Antonini Cappellini GC, Guidoboni M, Queirolo P, Savoia P, Mandalà M, Simeone E, Valpione S, Altomonte M, Spagnolo F, Cocorocchio E, Gandini S, Giannarelli D, Martinoli C. Baseline neutrophils and derived neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio: prognostic relevance in metastatic melanoma patients receiving ipilimumab. Ann Oncol. 2016;27(4):732-8.

92. Weide B, Martens A, Hassel JC, Berking C, Postow MA, Bisschop K, Simeone E, Mangana J, Schilling B, Di Giacomo AM, Brenner N, Kähler K, Heinzerling L, Gutzmer R, Bender A, Gebhardt C, Romano E, Meier F, Martus P, Maio M, Blank C, Schadendorf D, Dummer R, Ascierto PA, Hospers G, Garbe C, Wolchok JD. Baseline Biomarkers for Outcome of Melanoma Patients Treated with Pembrolizumab. Clin Cancer Res. 2016;22(22):5487-96.

93. Kelderman S, Heemskerk B, van Tinteren H, van den Brom RR, Hospers GA, van den Eertwegh AJ, Kapiteijn EW, de Groot JW, Soetekouw P, Jansen RL, Fiets E, Furness AJ, Renn A, Krzystanek M, Szallasi Z, Lorigan P, Gore ME, Schumacher TN, Haanen JB, Larkin JM, Blank CU. Lactate dehydrogenase as a selection criterion for ipilimumab treatment in metastatic melanoma. Cancer Immunol Immunother. 2014;63(5):449-58. 94. Diem S, Kasenda B, Spain L, Martin-Liberal J, Marconcini R, Gore M, Larkin J. Serum lactate dehydrogenase as an early marker for outcome in patients treated with anti-PD-1 therapy in metastatic melanoma. Br J Cancer. 2016;114(3):256-61.

95. Nakamura Y, Kitano S, Takahashi A, Tsutsumida A, Namikawa K, Tanese K, Abe T, Funakoshi T, Yamamoto N, Amagai M, Yamazaki N. Nivolumab for advanced melanoma: pretreatment prognostic factors and early outcome markers during therapy. Oncotarget. 2016;7(47):77404-15.

96. Martens A, Wistuba-Hamprecht K, Geukes Foppen M, Yuan J, Postow MA, Wong P, Romano E, Khammari A, Dreno B, Capone M, Ascierto PA, Di Giacomo AM, Maio M, Schilling B, Sucker A, Schadendorf D, Hassel JC, Eigentler TK, Martus P, Wolchok JD, Blank C, Pawelec G, Garbe C, Weide B. Baseline Peripheral Blood Biomarkers Associated with Clinical Outcome of Advanced Melanoma Patients Treated with Ipilimumab. Clin Cancer Res. 2016;22(12):2908-18.

97. Heppt MV, Heinzerling L, Kähler KC, Forschner A, Kirchberger MC, Loquai C, Meissner M, Meier F, Terheyden P, Schell B, Herbst R, Göppner D, Kiecker F, Rafei-Shamsabadi D, Haferkamp S, Huber MA, Utikal J, Ziemer M, Bumeder I, Pfeiffer C, Schäd SG, Schmid-Tannwald C, Tietze JK, Eigentler TK, Berking C. Prognostic factors and outcomes in metastatic uveal melanoma treated with programmed cell death-1 or combined PD-1/cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen-4 inhibition. Eur J Cancer. 2017;82:56-65.

98. Taniguchi Y, Tamiya A, Isa SI, Nakahama K, Okishio K, Shiroyama T, Suzuki H, Inoue T, Tamiya M, Hirashima T, Imamura F, Atagi S. Predictive Factors for Poor Progression-free Survival in Patients with Non-small Cell Lung Cancer Treated with Nivolumab. Anticancer Res. 2017;37(10):5857-62.

99. Rodig SJ, Gusenleitner D, Jackson DG, Gjini E, Giobbie-Hurder A, Jin C, Chang H, Lovitch SB, Horak C, Weber JS, Weirather JL, Wolchok JD, Postow MA, Pavlick AC, Chesney J, Hodi FS. MHC proteins confer differential sensitivity to CTLA-4 and PD-1 blockade in untreated metastatic melanoma. Sci Transl Med. 2018;10(450).

100. Grasso CS, Tsoi J, Onyshchenko M, Abril-Rodriguez G, Ross-Macdonald P, Wind-Rotolo M, Champhekar A, Medina E, Torrejon DY, Shin DS, Tran P, Kim YJ, Puig-Saus C, Campbell K, Vega-Crespo A, Quist M, Martignier C, Luke JJ, Wolchok JD, Johnson DB, Chmielowski B, Hodi FS, Bhatia S, Sharfman W, Urba WJ, Slingluff CL, Jr., Diab A, Haanen J, Algarra SM, Pardoll DM, Anagnostou V, Topalian SL, Velculescu VE, Speiser DE, Kalbasi A, Ribas A. Conserved Interferonγ Signaling Drives Clinical Response to Immune Checkpoint Blockade Therapy in Melanoma. Cancer Cell. 2020;38(4):500-15.e3.

101. Ribas A, Robert C, Hodi FS, Wolchok JD, Joshua AM, Hwu W-J, Weber JS, Zarour HM, Kefford R, Loboda A, Albright A, Kang SP, Ebbinghaus S, Yearley J, Murphy E, Nebozhyn M, Lunceford JK, McClanahan T, Ayers M, Daud A. Association of response to programmed death receptor 1 (PD-1) blockade with pembrolizumab (MK-3475) with an interferon-inflammatory immune gene signature. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2015;33(15\_suppl):3001-.

102. Johnson DB, Estrada MV, Salgado R, Sanchez V, Doxie DB, Opalenik SR, Vilgelm AE, Feld E, Johnson AS, Greenplate AR, Sanders ME, Lovly CM, Frederick DT, Kelley MC, Richmond A, Irish JM, Shyr Y, Sullivan RJ, Puzanov I, Sosman JA, Balko JM. Melanoma-specific MHC-II expression represents a tumour-autonomous phenotype and predicts response to anti-PD-1/PD-L1 therapy. Nat Commun. 2016;7:10582.

103. Schumacher TN, Schreiber RD. Neoantigens in cancer immunotherapy. Science. 2015;348(6230):69-74.

104. Gros A, Parkhurst MR, Tran E, Pasetto A, Robbins PF, Ilyas S, Prickett TD, Gartner JJ, Crystal JS, Roberts IM, Trebska-McGowan K, Wunderlich JR, Yang JC, Rosenberg SA. Prospective

identification of neoantigen-specific lymphocytes in the peripheral blood of melanoma patients. Nat Med. 2016;22(4):433-8.

105. Gros A, Tran E, Parkhurst MR, Ilyas S, Pasetto A, Groh EM, Robbins PF, Yossef R, Garcia-Garijo A, Fajardo CA, Prickett TD, Jia L, Gartner JJ, Ray S, Ngo L, Wunderllich JR, Yang JC, Rosenberg SA. Recognition of human gastrointestinal cancer neoantigens by circulating PD-1+ lymphocytes. J Clin Invest. 2019;129(11):4992-5004.

106. An HJ, Chon HJ, Kim C. Peripheral Blood-Based Biomarkers for Immune Checkpoint Inhibitors. International journal of molecular sciences. 2021;22(17):9414.

107. Kumagai S, Togashi Y, Kamada T, Sugiyama E, Nishinakamura H, Takeuchi Y, Vitaly K, Itahashi K, Maeda Y, Matsui S, Shibahara T, Yamashita Y, Irie T, Tsuge A, Fukuoka S, Kawazoe A, Udagawa H, Kirita K, Aokage K, Ishii G, Kuwata T, Nakama K, Kawazu M, Ueno T, Yamazaki N, Goto K, Tsuboi M, Mano H, Doi T, Shitara K, Nishikawa H. The PD-1 expression balance between effector and regulatory T cells predicts the clinical efficacy of PD-1 blockade therapies. Nat Immunol. 2020;21(11):1346-58.

108. Kamphorst AO, Pillai RN, Yang S, Nasti TH, Akondy RS, Wieland A, Sica GL, Yu K, Koenig L, Patel NT, Behera M, Wu H, McCausland M, Chen Z, Zhang C, Khuri FR, Owonikoko TK, Ahmed R, Ramalingam SS. Proliferation of PD-1+ CD8 T cells in peripheral blood after PD-1-targeted therapy in lung cancer patients. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2017;114(19):4993-8.

109. Mazzaschi G, Facchinetti F, Missale G, Canetti D, Madeddu D, Zecca A, Veneziani M, Gelsomino F, Goldoni M, Buti S, Bordi P, Aversa F, Ardizzoni A, Quaini F, Tiseo M. The circulating pool of functionally competent NK and CD8+ cells predicts the outcome of anti-PD1 treatment in advanced NSCLC. Lung Cancer. 2019;127:153-63.

110. Kwon M, An M, Klempner SJ, Lee H, Kim KM, Sa JK, Cho HJ, Hong JY, Lee T, Min YW, Kim TJ, Min BH, Park WY, Kang WK, Kim KT, Kim ST, Lee J. Determinants of Response and Intrinsic Resistance to PD-1 Blockade in Microsatellite Instability-High Gastric Cancer. Cancer Discov. 2021;11(9):2168-85.

111. Li X, Wang R, Fan P, Yao X, Qin L, Peng Y, Ma M, Asley N, Chang X, Feng Y, Hu Y, Zhang Y, Li C, Fanning G, Jones S, Verrill C, Maldonado-Perez D, Sopp P, Waugh C, Taylor S, Mcgowan S, Cerundolo V, Conlon C, McMichael A, Lu S, Wang X, Li N, Dong T. A Comprehensive Analysis of Key Immune Checkpoint Receptors on Tumor-Infiltrating T Cells From Multiple Types of Cancer. Frontiers in Oncology. 2019;9(1066).

112. Zelba H, Bochem J, Pawelec G, Garbe C, Wistuba-Hamprecht K, Weide B. Accurate quantification of T-cells expressing PD-1 in patients on anti-PD-1 immunotherapy. Cancer Immunology, Immunotherapy. 2018;67(12):1845-51.

113. Huang AC, Postow MA, Orlowski RJ, Mick R, Bengsch B, Manne S, Xu W, Harmon S, Giles JR, Wenz B, Adamow M, Kuk D, Panageas KS, Carrera C, Wong P, Quagliarello F, Wubbenhorst B, D'Andrea K, Pauken KE, Herati RS, Staupe RP, Schenkel JM, McGettigan S, Kothari S, George SM, Vonderheide RH, Amaravadi RK, Karakousis GC, Schuchter LM, Xu X, Nathanson KL, Wolchok JD, Gangadhar TC, Wherry EJ. T-cell invigoration to tumour burden ratio associated with anti-PD-1 response. Nature. 2017;545(7652):60-5.

114. Krieg C, Nowicka M, Guglietta S, Schindler S, Hartmann FJ, Weber LM, Dummer R, Robinson MD, Levesque MP, Becher B. High-dimensional single-cell analysis predicts response to anti-PD-1 immunotherapy. Nature Medicine. 2018;24(2):144-53.

115. McKinnon KM. Flow Cytometry: An Overview. Curr Protoc Immunol. 2018;120:5.1.-5.1.11.

116. Givan AL. Flow Cytometry: An Introduction. In: Hawley TS, Hawley RG, editors. Flow Cytometry Protocols. Totowa, NJ: Humana Press; 2011. p. 1-29.

117. Roederer M. Compensation in Flow Cytometry. Current Protocols in Cytometry. 2002;22(1):1.14.1-1..20.

118. Seymour L, Bogaerts J, Perrone A, Ford R, Schwartz LH, Mandrekar S, Lin NU, Litière S, Dancey J, Chen A, Hodi FS, Therasse P, Hoekstra OS, Shankar LK, Wolchok JD, Ballinger M, Caramella C, de Vries EGE. iRECIST: guidelines for response criteria for use in trials testing immunotherapeutics. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(3):e143-e52.

119. Pesce S, Greppi M, Tabellini G, Rampinelli F, Parolini S, Olive D, Moretta L, Moretta A, Marcenaro E. Identification of a subset of human natural killer cells expressing high levels of programmed death 1: A phenotypic and functional characterization. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology. 2017;139(1):335-46.e3.

120. Pluim D, Ros W, Miedema IHC, Beijnen JH, Schellens JHM. Multiparameter Flow Cytometry Assay for Quantification of Immune Cell Subsets, PD-1 Expression Levels and PD-1 Receptor Occupancy by Nivolumab and Pembrolizumab. Cytometry Part A. 2019;95(10):1053-65.

121. Hsu J, Hodgins JJ, Marathe M, Nicolai CJ, Bourgeois-Daigneault M-C, Trevino TN, Azimi CS, Scheer AK, Randolph HE, Thompson TW, Zhang L, Iannello A, Mathur N, Jardine KE, Kirn GA, Bell JC, McBurney MW, Raulet DH, Ardolino M. Contribution of NK cells to immunotherapy mediated by PD-1/PD-L1 blockade. The Journal of Clinical Investigation. 2018;128(10):4654-68.
122. Brodin P, Duffy D, Quintana-Murci L. A Call for Blood—In Human Immunology. Immunity. 2019;50(6):1335-6.

123. Appay V, Reynard S, Voelter V, Romero P, Speiser DE, Leyvraz S. Immuno-monitoring of CD8+ T cells in whole blood versus PBMC samples. Journal of Immunological Methods. 2006;309(1):192-9.

124. Silva MH, Lepzien R, Ols S, Dahlberg B, Grunewald J, Loré K, Smed-Sörensen A, Correia-Neves M, Empadinhas N, Färnert A, Källenius G, Sundling C. Stabilization of blood for long-term storage can affect antibody-based recognition of cell surface markers. Journal of Immunological Methods. 2020;481-482:112792.

125. Sakaguchi S, Miyara M, Costantino CM, Hafler DA. FOXP3+ regulatory T cells in the human immune system. Nature Reviews Immunology. 2010;10(7):490-500.

126. Shimizu J, Yamazaki S, Sakaguchi S. Induction of Tumor Immunity by Removing CD25<sup&gt;+&lt;/sup&gt;CD4&lt;sup&gt;+&lt;/sup&gt; T Cells: A Common Basis Between Tumor Immunity and Autoimmunity. The Journal of Immunology. 1999;163(10):5211.

127. Colombo MP, Piconese S. Regulatory T-cell inhibition versus depletion: the right choice in cancer immunotherapy. Nature Reviews Cancer. 2007;7(11):880-7.

128. Alissafi T, Hatzioannou A, Legaki Al, Varveri A, Verginis P. Balancing cancer immunotherapy and immune-related adverse events: The emerging role of regulatory T cells. Journal of Autoimmunity. 2019;104:102310.

129. Francisco LM, Salinas VH, Brown KE, Vanguri VK, Freeman GJ, Kuchroo VK, Sharpe AH. PD-L1 regulates the development, maintenance, and function of induced regulatory T cells. J Exp Med. 2009;206(13):3015-29.

130. Francisco LM, Sage PT, Sharpe AH. The PD-1 pathway in tolerance and autoimmunity. Immunol Rev. 2010;236:219-42.

131. Toor SM, Murshed K, Al-Dhaheri M, Khawar M, Abu Nada M, Elkord E. Immune Checkpoints in Circulating and Tumor-Infiltrating CD4(+) T Cell Subsets in Colorectal Cancer Patients. Frontiers in immunology. 2019;10:2936-. 132. Syed Khaja AS, Toor SM, El Salhat H, Faour I, Ul Haq N, Ali BR, Elkord E. Preferential accumulation of regulatory T cells with highly immunosuppressive characteristics in breast tumor microenvironment. Oncotarget. 2017;8(20):33159-71.

133. Syed Khaja AS, Toor SM, El Salhat H, Ali BR, Elkord E. Intratumoral FoxP3+Helios+ Regulatory T Cells Upregulating Immunosuppressive Molecules Are Expanded in Human Colorectal Cancer. Frontiers in Immunology. 2017;8(619).

134. Sasidharan Nair V, Elkord E. Immune checkpoint inhibitors in cancer therapy: a focus on T-regulatory cells. Immunology & Cell Biology. 2018;96(1):21-33.

135. Wang C, Thudium KB, Han M, Wang X-T, Huang H, Feingersh D, Garcia C, Wu Y, Kuhne M, Srinivasan M, Singh S, Wong S, Garner N, Leblanc H, Bunch RT, Blanset D, Selby MJ, Korman AJ. In Vitro Characterization of the Anti-PD-1 Antibody Nivolumab, BMS-936558, and In Vivo Toxicology in Non-Human Primates. Cancer Immunology Research. 2014;2(9):846.

136. Wang W, Lau R, Yu D, Zhu W, Korman A, Weber J. PD1 blockade reverses the suppression of melanoma antigen-specific CTL by CD4+CD25Hi regulatory T cells. International Immunology. 2009;21(9):1065-77.

137. Puntigam LK, Jeske SS, Götz M, Greiner J, Laban S, Theodoraki MN, Doescher J, Weissinger SE, Brunner C, Hoffmann TK, Schuler PJ. Immune Checkpoint Expression on Immune Cells of HNSCC Patients and Modulation by Chemo- and Immunotherapy. Int J Mol Sci. 2020;21(15).

138. MacFarlane AWt, Jillab M, Plimack ER, Hudes GR, Uzzo RG, Litwin S, Dulaimi E, Al-Saleem T, Campbell KS. PD-1 expression on peripheral blood cells increases with stage in renal cell carcinoma patients and is rapidly reduced after surgical tumor resection. Cancer Immunol Res. 2014;2(4):320-31.

139. Hong AM, Vilain RE, Romanes S, Yang J, Smith E, Jones D, Scolyer RA, Lee CS, Zhang M, Rose B. PD-L1 expression in tonsillar cancer is associated with human papillomavirus positivity and improved survival: implications for anti-PD1 clinical trials. Oncotarget. 2016;7(47):77010-20.

140. Lyford-Pike S, Peng S, Young GD, Taube JM, Westra WH, Akpeng B, Bruno TC, Richmon JD, Wang H, Bishop JA, Chen L, Drake CG, Topalian SL, Pardoll DM, Pai SI. Evidence for a role of the PD-1:PD-L1 pathway in immune resistance of HPV-associated head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. Cancer Res. 2013;73(6):1733-41.

141. Serra S, Chetty R. p16. J Clin Pathol. 2018;71(10):853-8.

142. Fakhry C, Westra WH, Li S, Cmelak A, Ridge JA, Pinto H, Forastiere A, Gillison ML. Improved Survival of Patients With Human Papillomavirus–Positive Head and Neck Squamous Cell Carcinoma in a Prospective Clinical Trial. JNCI: Journal of the National Cancer Institute. 2008;100(4):261-9.

143. Klussmann JP, Gültekin E, Weissenborn SJ, Wieland U, Dries V, Dienes HP, Eckel HE, Pfister HJ, Fuchs PG. Expression of p16 Protein Identifies a Distinct Entity of Tonsillar Carcinomas Associated with Human Papillomavirus. The American Journal of Pathology. 2003;162(3):747-53.

144. Postow MA, Sidlow R, Hellmann MD. Immune-Related Adverse Events Associated with Immune Checkpoint Blockade. New England Journal of Medicine. 2018;378(2):158-68.

145. Attia P, Phan GQ, Maker AV, Robinson MR, Quezado MM, Yang JC, Sherry RM, Topalian SL, Kammula US, Royal RE, Restifo NP, Haworth LR, Levy C, Mavroukakis SA, Nichol G, Yellin MJ, Rosenberg SA. Autoimmunity correlates with tumor regression in patients with metastatic melanoma treated with anti-cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen-4. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23(25):6043-53.

146. Downey SG, Klapper JA, Smith FO, Yang JC, Sherry RM, Royal RE, Kammula US, Hughes MS, Allen TE, Levy CL, Yellin M, Nichol G, White DE, Steinberg SM, Rosenberg SA. Prognostic factors related to clinical response in patients with metastatic melanoma treated by CTL-associated antigen-4 blockade. Clin Cancer Res. 2007;13(22 Pt 1):6681-8.

147. Weber JS, Hodi FS, Wolchok JD, Topalian SL, Schadendorf D, Larkin J, Sznol M, Long GV, Li H, Waxman IM. Safety profile of nivolumab monotherapy: a pooled analysis of patients with advanced melanoma. 2017.

148. Indini A, Di Guardo L, Cimminiello C, Prisciandaro M, Randon G, De Braud F, Del Vecchio M. Immune-related adverse events correlate with improved survival in patients undergoing anti-PD1 immunotherapy for metastatic melanoma. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol. 2019;145(2):511-21.

149. Verzoni E, Cartenì G, Cortesi E, Giannarelli D, De Giglio A, Sabbatini R, Buti S, Rossetti S, Cognetti F, Rastelli F, Sobrero A, Turci D, Sternberg CN, Porta C, Cappuzzo F, Tortora G, Tassinari D, Panni S, Pazzola A, Surico G, Raimondi A, De Giorgi U, Procopio G. Real-world efficacy and safety of nivolumab in previously-treated metastatic renal cell carcinoma, and association between immune-related adverse events and survival: the Italian expanded access program. J Immunother Cancer. 2019;7(1):99.

150. Elias R, Yan F, Singla N, Levonyack N, Formella J, Christie A, Kapur P, Bowman AI, Hammers HJ, Hannan R, Brugarolas J. Immune-related adverse events are associated with improved outcomes in ICI-treated renal cell carcinoma patients. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2019;37(7\_suppl):645-.

151. Foster CC, Couey MA, Kochanny SE, Khattri A, Acharya RK, Tan Y-HC, Brisson RJ, Leidner RS, Seiwert TY. Immune-related adverse events are associated with improved response, progression-free survival, and overall survival for patients with head and neck cancer receiving immune checkpoint inhibitors. Cancer. 2021;n/a(n/a).

152. Yasuda Y, Iwama S, Sugiyama D, Okuji T, Kobayashi T, Ito M, Okada N, Enomoto A, Ito S, Yan Y, Sugiyama M, Onoue T, Tsunekawa T, Ito Y, Takagi H, Hagiwara D, Goto M, Suga H, Banno R, Takahashi M, Nishikawa H, Arima H. CD4(+) T cells are essential for the development of destructive thyroiditis induced by anti-PD-1 antibody in thyroglobulin-immunized mice. Sci Transl Med. 2021;13(593).

153. Gonugunta AS, von Itzstein MS, Mu-Mosley H, Fattah F, Farrar JD, Mobely A, Rashdan S, Lai S, Bhai SF, Bermas BL, Karp D, Li QZ, Wakeland EK, Gerber DE. Humoral and cellular correlates of a novel immune-related adverse event and its treatment. J Immunother Cancer. 2021;9(12).

154. Kobayashi T, Guo YM, Yamashita T, Nara M, Yoshioka T, Kameoka Y, Fukuda T, Takahashi N. Relationship between clinical course of nivolumab-related myositis and immune status in a patient with Hodgkin's lymphoma after allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. Int J Hematol. 2019;109(3):356-60.

155. Abiko K, Matsumura N, Hamanishi J, Horikawa N, Murakami R, Yamaguchi K, Yoshioka Y, Baba T, Konishi I, Mandai M. IFN-γ from lymphocytes induces PD-L1 expression and promotes progression of ovarian cancer. Br J Cancer. 2015;112(9):1501-9.

156. Bellucci R, Martin A, Bommarito D, Wang K, Hansen SH, Freeman GJ, Ritz J. Interferon-γinduced activation of JAK1 and JAK2 suppresses tumor cell susceptibility to NK cells through upregulation of PD-L1 expression. Oncoimmunology. 2015;4(6):e1008824.

157. Spranger S, Spaapen RM, Zha Y, Williams J, Meng Y, Ha TT, Gajewski TF. Up-regulation of PD-L1, IDO, and T(regs) in the melanoma tumor microenvironment is driven by CD8(+) T cells. Science translational medicine. 2013;5(200):200ra116-200ra116.

158. Neppl C, Kaderli RM, Trepp R, Schmitt AM, Berger MD, Wehrli M, Seiler CA, Langer R. Histology of Nivolumab-Induced Thyroiditis. Thyroid. 2018;28(12):1727-8.

159. Tadokoro T, Keshino E, Makiyama A, Sasaguri T, Ohshima K, Katano H, Mohri M. Acute Lymphocytic Myocarditis With Anti-PD-1 Antibody Nivolumab. Circulation: Heart Failure. 2016;9(10):e003514.

160. Coutzac C, Adam J, Soularue E, Collins M, Racine A, Mussini C, Boselli L, Kamsukom N, Mateus C, Charrier M, Cassard L, Planchard D, Ribrag V, Fizazi K, Loriot Y, Lepage P, Scoazec J-Y, Robert C, Carbonnel F, Chaput N. Colon Immune-Related Adverse Events: Anti-CTLA-4 and Anti-PD-1 Blockade Induce Distinct Immunopathological Entities. Journal of Crohn's and Colitis. 2017;11(10):1238-46.

161. Kato T, Tomiyama E, Koh Y, Matsushita M, Hayashi Y, Nakano K, Ishizuya YU, Wang C, Hatano K, Kawashima A, Ujike T, Kawasaki K, Morii E, Gotoh K, Eguchi H, Kiyotani K, Fujita K, Nonomura N, Uemura M. A Potential Mechanism of Anticancer Immune Response Coincident With Immune-related Adverse Events in Patients With Renal Cell Carcinoma. Anticancer Research. 2020;40(9):4875.

162. Wang X, Wang G, Wang Z, Liu B, Han N, Li J, Lu C, Liu X, Zhang Q, Yang Q, Wang G. PD-1-expressing B cells suppress CD4(+) and CD8(+) T cells via PD-1/PD-L1-dependent pathway. Mol Immunol. 2019;109:20-6.

163. Shalapour S, Font-Burgada J, Di Caro G, Zhong Z, Sanchez-Lopez E, Dhar D, Willimsky G, Ammirante M, Strasner A, Hansel DE, Jamieson C, Kane CJ, Klatte T, Birner P, Kenner L, Karin M. Immunosuppressive plasma cells impede T-cell-dependent immunogenic chemotherapy. Nature. 2015;521(7550):94-8.

164. Damsky W, Jilaveanu L, Turner N, Perry C, Zito C, Tomayko M, Leventhal J, Herold K, Meffre E, Bosenberg M, Kluger HM. B cell depletion or absence does not impede anti-tumor activity of PD-1 inhibitors. Journal for immunotherapy of cancer. 2019;7(1):153-.

165. Pesce S, Greppi M, Grossi F, Del Zotto G, Moretta L, Sivori S, Genova C, Marcenaro E. PD/1-PD-Ls Checkpoint: Insight on the Potential Role of NK Cells. Frontiers in Immunology. 2019;10(1242).

166. Beldi-Ferchiou A, Lambert M, Dogniaux S, Vély F, Vivier E, Olive D, Dupuy S, Levasseur F, Zucman D, Lebbé C, Sène D, Hivroz C, Caillat-Zucman S. PD-1 mediates functional exhaustion of activated NK cells in patients with Kaposi sarcoma. Oncotarget. 2016;7(45):72961-77.

167. Liu Y, Cheng Y, Xu Y, Wang Z, Du X, Li C, Peng J, Gao L, Liang X, Ma C. Increased expression of programmed cell death protein 1 on NK cells inhibits NK-cell-mediated anti-tumor function and indicates poor prognosis in digestive cancers. Oncogene. 2017;36(44):6143-53.

# **Eidesstattliche Versicherung**

"Ich, Theodor Schmidt, versichere an Eides statt durch meine eigenhändige Unterschrift, dass ich die vorgelegte Dissertation mit dem Thema: "Changes in peripheral blood PD-1 receptor expression under anti-PD-1 Immune Checkpoint Therapy" bzw. "Veränderungen der PD-1-Expression in peripherem Blut unter Anti-PD-1-Immun-Checkpoint-Therapie"selbstständig und ohne nicht offengelegte Hilfe Dritter verfasst und keine anderen als die angegebenen Quellen und Hilfsmittel genutzt habe.

Alle Stellen, die wörtlich oder dem Sinne nach auf Publikationen oder Vorträgen anderer Autoren/innen beruhen, sind als solche in korrekter Zitierung kenntlich gemacht. Die Abschnitte zu Methodik (insbesondere praktische Arbeiten, Laborbestimmungen, statistische Aufarbeitung) und Resultaten (insbesondere Abbildungen, Graphiken und Tabellen) werden von mir verantwortet.

Ich versichere ferner, dass ich die in Zusammenarbeit mit anderen Personen generierten Daten, Datenauswertungen und Schlussfolgerungen korrekt gekennzeichnet und meinen eigenen Beitrag sowie die Beiträge anderer Personen korrekt kenntlich gemacht habe (siehe Anteilserklärung). Texte oder Textteile, die gemeinsam mit anderen erstellt oder verwendet wurden, habe ich korrekt kenntlich gemacht.

Meine Anteile an etwaigen Publikationen zu dieser Dissertation entsprechen denen, die in der untenstehenden gemeinsamen Erklärung mit dem/der Erstbetreuer/in, angegeben sind. Für sämtliche im Rahmen der Dissertation entstandenen Publikationen wurden die Richtlinien des ICMJE (International Committee of Medical Journal Editors; <u>www.icmje.og</u>) zur Autorenschaft eingehalten. Ich erkläre ferner, dass ich mich zur Einhaltung der Satzung der Charité – Universitätsmedizin Berlin zur Sicherung Guter Wissenschaftlicher Praxis verpflichte.

Weiterhin versichere ich, dass ich diese Dissertation weder in gleicher noch in ähnlicher Form bereits an einer anderen Fakultät eingereicht habe.

Die Bedeutung dieser eidesstattlichen Versicherung und die strafrechtlichen Folgen einer unwahren eidesstattlichen Versicherung (§§156, 161 des Strafgesetzbuches) sind mir bekannt und bewusst."

Datum

Unterschrift

Mein Lebenslauf wird aus datenschutzrechtlichen Gründen in der elektronischen Version meiner Arbeit nicht veröffentlicht.
## Danksagung

Ich danke meiner Betreuerin Prof. Dr. med. II-Kang Na und meinem Betreuer Dr. Marco Frentsch dafür, dass sie mir immer mit gutem Rat zur Seite standen und so das Entstehen dieser Arbeit ermöglicht haben.



## CharitéCentrum für Human- und Gesundheitswissenschaften

Charité | Campus Charité Mitte | 10117 Berlin

Name, Vorname: Schmidt, Theodor Emailadresse: theodor.schmidt@charite.de Matrikelnummer: 222612 PromotionsbetreuerIn: Prof. Dr. med. II-Kang Na Promotionsinstitution / Klinik: Charité BCRT Institut für Biometrie und klinische Epidemiologie (iBikE)

Direktor: Prof. Dr. Geraldine Rauch

Postantschrift: Charitéplatz 1 | 10117 Berlin Besucheranschrift: Reinhardtstr. 58 | 10117 Berlin

Tel. +49 (0)30 450 562171 geraldine.rauch@charite.de https://biometrie.charite.de/

## Bescheinigung

Hiermit bescheinige ich, dass Herr Theodor Schmidt innerhalb der Service Unit Biometrie des Instituts für Biometrie und klinische Epidemiologie (iBikE) bei mir eine statistische Beratung zu einem Promotionsvorhaben wahrgenommen hat. Folgende Beratungstermine wurden wahrgenommen:

Termin 1: 04.12.2020

Folgende wesentliche Ratschläge hinsichtlich einer sinnvollen Auswertung und Interpretation der Daten wurden während der Beratung erteilt:

- Beachtung der Abhängigkeit von Daten bei statistischen Tests
- Voraussetzungen und Vorteile eines linearen gemischten Modells
- Hypothesengenerierende Interpretation der p-Werte (explorativ)

Diese Bescheinigung garantiert nicht die richtige Umsetzung der in der Beratung gemachten Vorschläge, die korrekte Durchführung der empfohlenen statistischen Verfahren und die richtige Darstellung und Interpretation der Ergebnisse. Die Verantwortung hierfür obliegt allein dem Promovierenden. Das Institut für Biometrie und klinische Epidemiologie übernimmt hierfür keine Haftung.

Datum: 09.12.2020

Name des Beraters/ der Beraterin: Oliver Schweizerhof

Unterschrift BeraterIn, Institutsstempel

